Russia-China energy relations since 24 February: Consequences and options for Europe

Henrik Wachtmeister 1 June

111

REPORT NO. 1, 2023

COUDD >

SWEDISH NATIONAL CHINA CENTRE

SCEEUS STOCKHOLM CENTRE FOR

100

Excecutive summary

This report examines the development of key dimensions of Russia-China energy relations since 24 February 2022, and explores potential future trajectories and their implications for Europe. Following Russia's invasion of Ukraine, the Russia-China energy relationship is at a critical juncture. Its future trajectory is fundamental to the success or failure of Europe's attempts to undermine the Russian economy through energy sanctions, as well as to the wider Europe-Russia-China trilateral balance.

The report's findings reveal that China has initially adopted a cautious approach, only moderately increasing its oil and gas trade with Russia. China has refrained from signing new long-term supply contracts and has not invested in the Russian upstream sector since the beginning of the war, even as Western companies have withdrawn. In terms of sanctions compliance, China has continued to buy Russian oil above the Western price cap, but only through third parties or domestic independent companies. It has not used its main state-owned tanker fleet since the price cap implementation date. Nor has it provided alternative shipping insurance. This cautious stance is probably the result of three factors: the threat of Western sanctions, China's energy diversification strategy and its ability to adopt a wait-and-see approach.

China is consequently balancing between supporting its most important strategic partner in its challenge of the Western-led world order and looking after its own more self-centred interests, which include maintaining economic ties with its Western trade partners. This balancing act might be unsustainable, however, which foreshadows difficult future policy choices for Europe.

China's wider relationship with the West is probably the most important factor shaping future Russia-China energy relations. If current relations can be maintained, China might continue its balancing act. If relations deteriorate, a stronger Russia-China axis is likely to form through increased energy trade and cooperation, further undermining sanctions on Russian energy.

If Europe is to successfully implement its Russia policy, it should encourage China to maintain its initially cautious stance. This might be achieved by a combination of incentives and deterrents, aimed at preserving economic ties and collaboration while at the same time upholding a credible threat of secondary sanctions.

As deterrents, Europe could prepare for a potential deterioration in relations by securing critical supply chains, and by preparing potential secondary sanctions, for example, aimed at entities evading the oil price cap. In terms of incentives, Europe could continue to structure its Russia sanctions in a way that rewards China's compliance while also seeking opportunities for collaboration, for example on low-carbon energy technology.

In addition, Europe must establish its red lines regarding unacceptable levels of sanctions evasion and Russia-China energy collaboration, while also determining proportional responses with regard to the acceptable costs and risks associated with escalation with China.

Finally, Europe must also address its own domestic energy concerns and long-term position vis-à-vis China in terms of energy security, affordability and competitiveness.

Introduction	4
Background: Russia-China energy relations	4
Russia's energy strategy	4
China's energy strategy	5
A perfect match? The debate on the Sino-Russian energy relationship	6
A brief overview of recent events	7
Russia's weaponization of energy	7
The West's response	8
China in the crossfire	9
Russia-China energy relations since the full-scale invasion: A quantitative look	11
Key findings	11
Trade flows: Chinese imports and Russian exports	12
Oil trade	12
Gas trade	16
Total oil and gas trade	20
Russia's energy exports and changing dependencies	20
Upstream assets: Investments in oil and gas fields	22
Existing Chinese upstream investments in Russia	22
Developments since the invasion: Western exodus, Eastern caution	22
Midstream deals: Pipelines and import contracts	23
Oil: Existing pipelines and contracts	23
Recent developments: New pipeline plans for oil?	24
Gas: Existing pipelines and contracts	24
New gas pipelines: Power of Siberia 2?	25
Sanctions compliance: Countermeasures and circumvention	26
Russia-China energy relations ahead: An explorative outlook	
Key findings	31
Potential for further energy trade: China's import needs and possible Russian shares	31
Oil trade projections	31
Gas trade projections	33
Decisive factors and likely outcomes: Two scenarios	35
Consequences and options for Europe	
Conclusions	39
Appendix 1. Methods and data	
Appendix 2. Scenarios for future gas pipelines	
References	45

Introduction

Russia's abundant oil and gas resources and China's expanding energy needs make them natural partners in the energy sector. Geographical proximity and shared interests in many areas underpin the potential for collaboration still further. The energy relationship is often praised in official rhetoric but has not been without complications in practice. Russia's invasion of Ukraine and the West's collective response have put the energy relationship to its most important test yet. On the one hand, China might be inclined to deepen cooperation, providing an economic lifeline to its strategic partner while securing cheap supplies for itself. On the other hand, Beijing might prefer a more cautious approach, balancing between its more self-centred interests and Russia's position as a useful long-term partner. Factors such as international reputation, potential Western sanctions and China's long-term risk diversification strategy could all restrain engagement.

This report illuminates these and other related issues by mapping the development of Russia-China energy relations since 24 February 2022 in four key dimensions, and explores possible future trajectories and their implications for Europe, particularly in terms of relations with Russia and China. The report addresses the following three questions:

- How have Russia-China energy relations developed since 24 February 2022, with respect to trade flows, upstream investments, midstream deals and sanctions compliance?
- What are the potential future pathways for Russia-China energy relations?
- What are the potential implications and policy options for Europe with regard to evolving Russia-China energy relations, in particular in its efforts to weaken the Russian economy?

To answer the first question, the report compiles data on oil and gas trade flows, upstream oil and gas investments, long-term sales and pipeline agreements, and shipping operations. The results of this investigation are presented in chapter 4. To answer the second question, quantitative projections of possible future Chinese import needs are derived, and likely future Russian shares are discussed with regard to key factors shaping future relations, including scenarios for the development of China's wider relations with the West. The result of this analysis is presented in chapter 5. Based on these analyses of past and potential future Russia-China energy relations, the report attempts to answer the third and final question by identifying key implications for Europe and making policy suggestions. This discussion is presented in chapter 6. In addition, chapters 2 and 3 provide background on Russia-China energy relations and an overview of recent events. Chapter 6 summarises the answers to all three questions and provides the report's main conclusions.

Background: Russia-China energy relations

Russia's energy strategy

Russia's energy strategy aims to leverage the use of its vast energy resources for both domestic and foreign policy objectives.¹ Energy plays a key part in both its economic and security strategies. Russia is the world's second most resource-rich country in terms of combined oil and gas recoverable resources.² In 2021, revenues from oil and gas accounted for 25 percent of Russian gross domestic product (GDP), and the government's share of these revenues corresponds to around 50 percent of the federal budget. In terms of trade,

oil and gas account for 65 percent of the country's exports. This immense resource rent – the surplus after production costs and normal returns – is fundamental to the Russian economy and, in turn, to its ability to maintain regime support as well as military power.

Energy is also used more directly as a tool for political influence.³ While oil exports have historically provided the main bulk of resource rents, gas exports have provided outsized political influence. The rigidity of pipeline infrastructure and controllability of flows make gas deals and prices an effective political tool in relations with other countries, both as carrot and stick. Over time, Russian gas politics has built up significant import dependencies in several European countries, which were utilized and exploited in preparation for and during the 2022 invasion of Ukraine. However, these dependencies defuse as Europe turns its back on Russian gas, and the inflexibility of its pipeline infrastructure becomes a vulnerability when Russia loses its biggest market. The key energy concern for Russia is to maintain its status as an "energy superpower", which most importantly involves maintaining its oil and gas resource rents and maintaining the infrastructural dependencies of other countries.⁴

Historically, the main obstacles to this pursuit have been resource depletion and access to production technology and capital, as well as volatile international markets. Following the break-up of the Soviet Union, all four factors contributed to a long decline in production. It was not until the early 2000s that Russian oil production began to increase again, and not until 2016 that output was back to its 1986 high.⁵ Rising global prices during this period meant that government income from oil and gas grew dramatically, supporting the new Russian economy and providing a base for President Vladimir Putin's consolidation of power.⁶ Before the invasion, the long-term outlook for oil and gas production was one of continued growth, despite the impact of earlier Western sanctions on oil and gas production technology, which were imposed following the 2014 annexation of Crimea.⁷

Before 24 February, the main obstacle to Russia's long-term energy strategy, besides resource depletion, was climate change and the global energy transition, a development that will ultimately result in lower fossil energy demand and prices. Remarkably, it was not until recently that Russia officially acknowledged this essential threat.⁸ In the medium term, the main threat to Russia's dominant gas export position in Europe was from liquefied natural gas (LNG), specifically from cheap and abundant US shale gas. Following the full-scale invasion of Ukraine and the collective response of the West, the threats to Russia's position as one of the world's top energy superpowers have increased significantly,⁹ as is explored further below.

China's energy strategy

China's population of almost 1.5 billion and a rapidly growing economy make it the top energy consumer in the world. Its economy is still relatively energy-intensive. Access to reliable and affordable energy to support its economic prosperity is therefore the fundamental goal of China's energy policy.

Historically, this quest has been pursued through self-sufficiency, relying mainly on domestic coal but also on oil.¹⁰ China developed its own domestic oil resources in the 1970s following its negative experience of import dependence, involving blockades from both Western powers and the Soviet Union. However, by 1993 domestic oil production could no longer keep pace with the accelerating Chinese economy, and China once again became dependent on energy imports. No longer able to rely on self-sufficiency, China began to pursue security

through diversification – importing oil from several sources, investing in resources abroad and building up a significant oil tanker fleet of its own.

With coal causing both local air quality problems as well as global climate change, recent Chinese energy policy has moved on to restraining coal and ultimately reducing it in line with new climate targets to reach peak emissions before 2030 and achieve net zero by 2060.¹¹ To support and secure this shift, China aims to be the leader in resources and technologies for low-carbon energy, through a massive domestic build-out of hydro, nuclear, wind and solar power and electric vehicles, as well as global exports.¹²

However, this shift will take time, and coal and oil will remain in China's energy supply mix in significant quantities for decades to come.¹³ Gas also has a future role in China's plans, where it is seen as a "bridge fuel" that can improve air quality while lowering carbon emissions by replacing coal. China is also pursuing security through diversification for gas, by investing in both pipelines and LNG imports. Maintaining its preferred self-sufficiency paradigm, China is also aggressively pursuing domestic production, including of shale gas. Oil, gas and coal are all classified as strategic minerals in China, and their supply chains have long been the subject of securitization processes.¹⁴

A perfect match? The debate on the Sino-Russian energy relationship

Russia's abundant energy supply and China's ever-increasing demand make energy collaboration and trade between the two neighbours seemingly a natural fit. Nonetheless, energy trade between the countries is a relatively recent phenomenon. The oil trade began to increase in earnest only after 2013, after a relatively slow start in the early 2000s, and pipeline gas imports did not begin until 2019. There is clearly unfulfilled potential if the benchmark is pre-invasion European-Russia energy trade. Several potential reasons for this restrained growth are discussed in the literature, in relation to both specifically energy-related issues and the state of wider Sino-Russian relations.

The literature on the broader Sino-Russian relationship contains a rich academic and policy discussion.¹⁵ According to Christopher Weidacher Hsiung, three overarching themes characterize the current state of the debate.¹⁶ First, there is a divide among scholars between what Bobo Lo describes as believers and sceptics.¹⁷ Believers in the relationship emphasize positive developments in political, economic and normative convergence between China and Russia since the end of the Cold War, while sceptics highlight the underlying tensions and challenges that limit the relationship, such as a history and mutual suspicion, competing regional interests, limitations on economic exchange and different approaches to the future global order. There is also a debate on the main drivers of cooperation. Some analysts attribute the growth in China-Russia cooperation to shared threat perceptions and efforts to counterbalance US hegemony.¹⁸ Others believe that growing economic and trade interdependence, particularly in the energy and resources sectors, is driving the relationship.¹⁹ In addition, some scholars focus on domestic political factors, such as regime type, normative convergence and shared national identities.²⁰ Third and finally, there is a tendency to focus on the Russian side of the bilateral relationship, which risks overlooking important aspects and drivers on the Chinese side.²¹

These themes also emerge in the energy-focused literature, where there is an important discussion on the level of strategic considerations as opposed to mere commercial interests and competition driving and shaping energy relations.²²

Another key aspect of the energy and trade literature is the balance of the relationship, including the levels of and shifts in interdependence and asymmetry between the two countries. Some commentators, many of them Russian, are concerned that Russia might become nothing more than a resource puppet state, fuelling the rise of its economic superpower neighbour.²³ Despite all this, energy trade is viewed as one of the last areas where Russia is still significant to China, as Russia's overall economic importance to China is seen as in a state of continual decline.

Numerous domestic issues also affect the energy relations, such as the conflicts within the Russian energy industry between state-owned and independent companies, as well as the broader tensions between state regulation and planning, and liberal markets.²⁴ These tensions can result in conflicting priorities and goals, such as with regard to domestic and foreign policy objectives, economic efficiency and industrial profitability.²⁵ Similar dynamics are present in China, although independent non-state companies play a much smaller role. Nonetheless, China has various wider energy factions, such as a significant coal industry which may have different priorities to oil and gas companies.²⁶ The "anti-corruption" purges of factions opposed to Xi Jinping in the powerful oil companies have probably also affected China's appetite for and attention on further Russian energy deals, making managers cautious to avoid providing motives for prosecution.²⁷ Corruption in general, especially on the Russian side, has been highlighted as a limiting factor on collaboration and investment.²⁸

Since the invasion, there has been a flurry of analysis and comment on the impact on and future of China-Russia relations. Some observers believe the invasion has strained relations, making China more selective in its engagement and support.²⁹ Others see the two countries' relationship as growing closer.³⁰ Still others perceive China to be balancing between preserving the Sino-Russian partnership and maintaining its ties with the West.³¹ A common observation is that the shifting balance of power is tilting towards Beijing.³²

On the energy side, the outlook for Russia is often seen as bleak. Russia's status as an energy superpower is often seen as waning.³³ Energy market analyses point out that despite short-term volatility, China is likely to benefit from Russian isolation through attractive energy deals.³⁴ Thus far, however, no such major deals have materialized, suggesting a limit to Chinese engagement. Among the possible reasons for this, according to analysts, are caution about sanctions, China's pursuit of a diversification strategy and a wait-and-see approach to how Western energy sanctions unfold.³⁵

This report contributes to the existing literature by providing a comprehensive compilation and analysis of recent data on the energy relationship.

A brief overview of recent events

Russia's weaponization of energy

In 2021, Russia's Gazprom reduced gas exports to Europe and limited its seasonal storage refill within the European Union, blaming pandemic-related production issues and citing domestic prioritization.³⁶ However, suspicions arose as gas prices in Europe surged in the absence of additional Russian supply.³⁷ As tensions around Ukraine escalated, these suspicions intensified.³⁸

Nonetheless, Europe would probably have experienced a serious energy crisis even without Russian involvement. In 2021, a combination of short-term pandemic-induced factors and long-term structural aspects of the global energy system contributed to a tight market.³⁹ Overall, this provided Russia with an excellent opportunity to leverage its energy weapon. While Russia's motives are unclear, it is plausible that the supply cuts were intentional and aimed at weakening Europe ahead of the Ukraine crisis.

European gas prices soared following the full-scale invasion, linked to fears of further supply cuts or embargoes. In the following days and weeks, a number of sanctions were imposed on Russia by Western countries, but energy flows were exempt.⁴⁰ Russian gas exports to Europe initially increased before prices rose again when some EU countries refused to comply with Russia's new requirement to make gas payments in rubles.⁴¹ Later, prices reached all-time highs as Russian gas flows through the Nord Stream 1 pipeline decreased and were eventually shut down, according to Russia due to technical issues.⁴² About a month later, on 26 September, both the Nord Stream 1 and the unused Nord Stream 2 (NS2) pipelines were sabotaged using explosives, although one of the two pipes of NS2 was left undamaged.⁴³

Since then Russia's pipeline gas exports to the EU have remained at a low but roughly constant level of around 20% of pre-war flows, through Ukrainian transit and the Turkstream pipeline.⁴⁴ Europe has managed to cope with the Russian supply shortfall by importing record amounts of LNG and reducing demand, but at a high cost, risking recession and the loss of some energy-intensive industries.⁴⁵ China's reduced LNG imports in 2022 due to covid lockdowns and high prices were an important factor in freeing up LNG for Europe.

The West's response

In the days following the invasion, a barrage of new sanctions was unleashed on Russia by the EU, the US, the UK, Australia, Canada and Japan, among others.⁴⁶ The first wave of EU sanctions was aimed at the financial sector, the energy, transport and technology sectors, dual-use goods, visa policies and high-ranking Russian individuals. Initially, the energy sector was only targeted indirectly through restrictions on technology, while Russian energy export flows remained unaffected. However, on 8 March the European Commission proposed REPowerEU, a plan to make Europe independent of Russian fossil fuels well before 2030, with an initial focus on its gas dependence.⁴⁷ The plan sought to diversify gas supplies, mainly through use of LNG, reduce gas demand and speed up the deployment of non-fossil energy. The Commission estimated that the short-term effects of the plan would reduce EU demand for Russian gas by two-thirds by the end of the year.

On 3 June, the most drastic energy sanctions yet were implemented in the Sixth package: an import ban on Russian crude oil and refined petroleum products, with only limited exceptions. The crude ban took effect on 5 December 2022 and the ban on refined products on 5 February 2023.

The Sixth package also included a ban on EU companies insuring and financing the maritime transport of Russian oil to third countries. This move was coordinated with the UK, which together with the EU is host to the majority of the world's shipping insurance industry. The double hit of the EU's import ban and the EU-UK shipping insurance ban raised the probability of a significant reduction in Russian oil exports, since the the longer routes imposed by the import ban would require more tankers meanwhile there would be fewer tankers available due to the insurance and financing ban.

For some countries, the prospect of a significant reduction in Russian exports was not seen as solely positive. Less supply to the world oil market means higher prices. Reducing Russian revenues through export volume restrictions is difficult in the short term and comes with a high cost for oil importing countries.⁴⁸

Due to the already high energy prices globally, the United States and other countries recognized the risks posed to the global economy by the European policy and proposed a moderating 'price cap' as an alternative. This price cap was designed to maintain Russian oil flows to the world market while limiting Moscow's revenues by providing an exception to the finance and insurance ban on any shipment of Russian oil sold for less than a pre-set price.⁴⁹ The G7 countries picked up the idea in late June, and the group confirmed its intention to apply the cap on 2 September. After long discussions, the price cap level for crude oil was set at \$60/barrel on 3 December, just two days before its implementation.⁵⁰

China in the crossfire

On 4 February 2022, the opening day of the Winter Olympics, China's leader Xi Jinping met with Putin in Beijing. In a joint statement, the leaders spoke about their countries' collaborative international leadership in a "new era", their misgivings regarding the US-led system and their cooperation on a variety of issues, including energy and trade. The leaders stated that the friendship between the two countries has "no limits" and that there are "no 'forbidden' areas of cooperation".⁵¹ The two countries also agreed on a new long-term gas deal to supply 10 Bcm/yr of pipeline gas to China from Russia's Far East for 25 years, complementing the Power of Siberia 1 deal for 38 Bcm/yr for 30 years signed in 2014.

A few weeks later, Russia launched its full-scale invasion of Ukraine. Initial Chinese reactions were ambiguous. China acknowledged that the sovereignty of all countries should be respected on the one hand, while expressing an understanding of the "special historical complexities of the Ukraine issue" and Russia's "legitimate security concerns", on the other.⁵² China also repeated the Russian narrative blaming NATO and the US for having provoked the "operation".⁵³ In addition, Chinese officials made it clear that they did not support Western sanctions and would continue normal trade.

According to later reports citing anonymous Chinese, Russian and US officials, however, Russia was raising "increasingly frustrated requests" for greater support from Beijing. Although President Xi had reportedly tasked his closest advisers with devising ways to support Russia financially without violating Western sanctions, this was not seen as enough by the Russian side.⁵⁴ One Chinese official noted that the war had dragged on longer than expected, and that China had informed Moscow that an end to the conflict would make it easier for China to oppose sanctions and grow its support and ties with Russia.⁵⁵

In September, Xi and Putin met for the first time since the invasion at the 2022 Shanghai Cooperation Organization Summit in Samarkand, Uzbekistan. The rhetoric was toned down compared to the February "no limits declaration", and China raised "questions and concerns" about Russia's so-called special military operation.⁵⁶

In November, both Xi and Putin sent congratulatory letters to the fourth China-Russia Energy Business Forum. Xi said that China was ready to "forge a closer partnership in energy cooperation", and "Energy cooperation is an important cornerstone of practical cooperation between China and Russia".⁵⁷ However, no major energy deals were closed. Even during Xi's

three-day state visit to Moscow in March 2023, no new energy agreements were signed.58

Official rhetoric, reports from government representatives or even actual developments do not provide a simple, coherent or clear-cut picture of the current state of Sino-Russian energy or broader relations. The following chapter seeks to provide increased visibility on the topic by taking a more quantitative approach to recent post-invasion energy developments. Mapping the energy relationship along four key dimensions provides a basis by which the relationship can be more clearly evaluated and the rhetoric can be judged.

Russia-China energy relations since the full-scale invasion: A quantitative look

Key findings

This chapter maps recent developments in Russia-China energy relations along four dimensions: oil and gas trade flows, upstream investments, midstream deals and sanctions compliance. The key findings from the investigated data are summarized below.

Trade flows

- China has only moderately increased oil imports from Russia since the invasion, despite an average discount of 11 percent.
- Chinese imports of Russian pipeline gas have been ramping up gradually according to existing plans, with no apparent changes linked to the invasion.
- Russian pipeline gas is China's cheapest source of gas, reflecting a favourable underlying contract.
- China has increased Russian LNG imports while decreasing non-Russian cargoes, due to lower demand, high prices and resale to Europe.
- The value of the energy trade has increased significantly due to higher global prices; the oil and gas trade was worth \$69 Bn in 2022, up 54% from 2021. Oil constituted \$58 Bn, LNG \$6.7 Bn and pipeline gas \$4 Bn.
- Russia has seen a dramatic shift from European to Asian customers and China is now Russia's largest customer.
- The asymmetry in Russia-China energy trade relations has increased significantly. In terms of value, China's share of Russian energy exports has doubled from 15% to 30%, while Russia's role in Chinese imports of oil and gas has only increased from 14% to 16%.

Upstream Investments

- Chinese companies have not made any new upstream investments or undertaken any new transactions in Russia since the invasion.
- Following the departure of many Western companies, existing Chinese investments now make China the number one foreign resource holder in Russia.
- Nonetheless, Russia only ranks seventh in China's total foreign oil and gas investments, constituting 5.9% of its foreign holdings.

Midstream deals

- No new oil or gas pipeline deals or long-term import contracts have been announced since the war.
- Russia has signalled that the important Power of Siberia 2 gas pipeline project is approaching final agreement but China has remained silent on the topic.

Sanctions compliance

- China has not engaged its main state-owned tanker fleet in the Russia oil trade since sanctions were implemented on 5 December.
- China buys Russian oil above the Western price cap but through third parties or smaller private Chinese companies. China has not provided alternative shipping insurance.

Trade flows: Chinese imports and Russian exports

Oil trade

Figure 1 shows Chinese crude oil imports from Russia from three primary data sources: official Chinese customs data, and shipping tracking data by the market intelligence firm Kpler and an independent research organization, the Centre for Research on Energy and Clean Air (CREA). Publication of Chinese customs data lags behind the almost real-time estimates provided by Kpler and CREA, but the most recent of the real-time estimates are also more uncertain and subject to revision. Kpler and CREA only cover seaborne oil, while China customs reports aggregate seaborne and pipeline imports. For comparative purposes, a constant estimate of pipeline oil at 0.73 million barrels per day (mb/d) is added to the Kpler and CREA figures, based on historical averages. The three datasets are somewhat similar, which provides some confidence in their accuracy and makes it possible to rely on each for different purposes throughout the report. Appendix 1 discusses data sources and handling in more detail.







Seaborne oil imports by origin port mb/d

Figure 2 Chinese seaborne imports of Russian crude oil (mb/d) by origin port, January 2021 to April 2023.

Source: Kpler (retrieved 27 April).

According to the customs data, total imports (seaborn and pipeline) of Russian crude oil averaged 1.73 mb/d in 2022, around 17% of China's total imports of 10.2 mb/d and 12% of total oil demand of 14.8 mb/d.⁵⁹ Chinese domestic crude production stood at 3.9 mb/d.⁶⁰ In the first four months of 2023, Russian imports averaged 1.95 mb/d, accounting for around 18% of total imports.

The distribution of imports from other countries is shown in Figure 3. Russia and Saudi Arabia have nearly identical shares, but Saudi Arabia's is slightly larger. The remaining imports are diversified in terms of source country. China imported crude oil from 48 different states in 2022. In terms of transport routes, however, China's oil supply is less diversified and more vulnerable. A large share of the oil originates from the Middle East and all oil apart from the Russian flow and the relatively small Kazakhstani and Myanmar flows are dependent on seaborne trade through the Malacca Strait and other chokepoints vulnerable to naval blockades.



Figure 3 Chinese imports of crude oil (mb/d) by origin country, 2022.

Source: China customs.

China customs data

A closer look at the customs import data in terms of both volume and value, and the resulting average import price, reveals some interesting trends (Figures 4a, 4b and 5). During the pandemic, China's ever-increasing demand for oil and oil imports was temporarily paused and even experienced a slight decline. During this time, the Russian share remained relatively stable at around 15% (see Figure 4a), resulting in an equally slight decline in both Russian and non-Russian imports. In 2022, the Russian share increased to an average of 17% as a function of both moderately increased Russian imports and slightly reduced non-Russian imports.

Russian oil imports in terms of value increased dramatically from pandemic-related lows of \$1.5 Bn/month in May 2020, to a post-invasion high of \$5.2 Bn/month in June 2022, as a function of volatile global oil prices (see Figure 4b). The value of the trade has since decreased as world oil prices have fallen back. The changing discount on Russian oil has also affected the value of the trade.



Figure 4a Monthly Chinese crude oil imports from Russia and other countries in mb/d, January 2017 to April 2023. **Figure 4b** Crude oil imports by of value, US\$ billion/month.

Source: China customs.

The average import price of Russian oil was decoupled from average import prices of non-Russian oil following the invasion, due to the price discount driven by the self-sanctioning behaviour of market participants, which reduced engagement with Russia on a voluntary basis, and subsequent formal EU and G7 sanctions (Figure 5). The resulting Chinese discount on Russian oil compared to non-Russian reached \$19/barrel (17%) in July 2022 (see Figure 6). Since April 2022, when the discount appeared in the lagged import figures, China has saved \$7.3 Bn through discounts on Russian oil, yielding an average discount of 11% over the period.



Price - Average oil import price \$/bbl

Figure 5 Average import price in \$/barrel (\$/bbl) derived from China customs data for Russian, non-Russian and all crude oil imports, as well as average monthly Brent spot prices for comparison, January 2017 to April 2023.

Source: China customs, EIA.



Figure 6 Chinese discount on imported Russian crude oil compared to non-Russian imports, absolute and percentage, January 2022 to April 2023.

Source: China customs.

In sum, the Russia-China crude oil trade remained relatively steady in terms of volume during both the pandemic and the first part of the post-invasion period, with only a moderate 8.2% increase in 2022 on 2021 (whereas 2021 saw a decrease on 2020 of 4.5%). The trade has been mostly limited to the capacities of existing pipelines and Russia's eastern ports. However, a recent increase in cargoes from western ports demonstrates a potential shift, in particular if China's oil demand resumes growth following the pandemic period. In the first four months of 2023, Russian imports averaged 1.95 mb/d, 12% higher than the 2022 average. However, as non-Russian imports also saw an increase, the proportion

of Russian imports remained at around 18% of total imports. Figure 7 provides a long-term perspective on these recent developments, showing imports on an annual basis.



Chinese oil imports mb/d

Figure 7 Chinese crude oil imports on a long-term annual basis, 2000–2022.

Source: China customs, UN COMTRADE.

Gas trade

Pipeline gas

China has stopped providing country-by-country volume data on its pipeline gas imports. The last reported data was for December 2021. China still provides total volumes, as well as country-by-country value data. By using a price-volume model (see Appendix 1 for details) linked to global oil prices, Russian and non-Russian volumes can be estimated from reported value data. This introduces some uncertainty to the post-December 2021 pipeline figures but should provide a fairly accurate picture based on historical patterns.

Following first deliveries in December 2019, pipeline gas imports from Russia reached 18.9 Bcm/yr in December 2022 (Figure 8a). This is in line with the terms of the 2014 contract for Power of Siberia 1, which stipulates a gradual increase to full capacity of 38 Bcm/yr by 2025.⁶¹ Non-Russian pipeline gas, primarily from Turkmenistan, has remained fairly stable at around 45 Bcm/yr, except for a sharp and seemingly temporary drop in early 2023. The share of Russian gas in the Chinese pipeline import mix is increasing rapidly, reaching 25% for the full year 2022 and 34% in April 2023.



Figure 8a Monthly Chinese pipeline gas imports from Russia and other countries in Billion cubic metres/year, January 2017 to April 2023. **Figure 8b** Pipeline gas imports by value, US\$ billion/ month.

Note: Russian and non-Russian volume figures for 2022 and onwards are modelled based on reported value data and oil-linked prices, see Appendix for details.

Source: China customs and author's model.

Russian pipeline gas is currently China's cheapest source of gas. China's pipeline gas is bought on long-term contracts which are indexed to global oil prices. The average import prices for pipeline gas (Figure 9) have therefore not increased as dramatically as spot LNG prices (Figure 10). Russian pipeline gas had an average import price of \$5.4/Metric Million British thermal units (MMBtu) in December 2021, the last month for which both reported volumes and value data are available from Chinese customs. According to the price-volume model derived for this research (See Appendix 1 for the methodology), pipeline prices only reached \$8.9/MMBtu in December 2022, a modest increase compared to the price movements of for example European gas prices or north-east Asian spot LNG prices, which peaked at \$54/MMBtu in August 2022 (see Figure 10). Furthermore, Russian pipeline gas is the cheapest of China's pipeline prices, at around \$1.7/MMBtu lower than the average price for non-Russian pipeline gas, which illustrates the favourable deal China got in 2014 on Power of Siberia 1 deliveries. This rather low price meant that the value of the pipeline gas trade reached only \$0.6 Bn/month in February 2023, up from \$0.2 Bn/month in December 2021 (see Figure 8b).



Figure 9 Average import price in \$/MMBtu derived from China customs data for Russian, non-Russian and all pipeline gas imports, January 2017 to April 2023.

Note: Russian and non-Russian prices for 2022 onwards are modelled on reported value data and oil-linked prices, see Appendix for details.

Source: China customs, EIA and author's model.

LNG

Chinese imports of both Russian and non-Russian LNG are more volatile (see Figure 10). China increased its Russian LNG imports from 4.4 Bcm/yr in January 2022 to 13.7 Bcm/yr in September 2022. Meanwhile, volumes from non-Russian sources decreased from 127 Bcm/yr to 55 Bcm/yr in October 2022 – a significant drop. The share of Russian LNG in total LNG imports has averaged 11% since February 2022.





Source: China customs.

Average import prices for LNG have been much higher than for pipeline gas. Russian LNG reached 30 \$/MMBtu in October 2022 while non-Russian LNG was significantly cheaper at \$18/MMBtu in the same month (see Figure 11). On the surface, it may seem strange to import more expensive Russian LNG while importing less of the cheaper non-Russian cargoes. However, this is partly due to China re-selling LNG cargoes on long-term contracts for higher spot market prices in Europe and other markets.⁶² Most of China's LNG imports are on long-term contracts and less exposed to spot market price movements.⁶³ China's LNG imports from the Russian Yamal in the Arctic are mostly on a long-term basis, while the cargoes bought from Sakhalin are mostly spot. This explains the higher average import prices for Russian LNG compared non-Russian sources, which are mostly on a long-term basis.⁶⁴ Figure 12 shows how the amount of spot purchases of Russian LNG from Sakhalin increased in 2022 compared to 2021. Higher LNG prices and higher volumes significantly increased the value of the Russia-China LNG trade from US\$0.2 Bn/m in January 2022 to US\$1.1 Bn/m in October 2022 (Figure 10b).



Figure 11 Average monthly import price in \$/MMBtu derived from China customs data for Russian, non-Russian and all LNG imports, as well as average monthly JKM (Japan/Korea Marker Platts Futures) spot price for comparison, January 2017 to April 2023.

Source: China customs, Platts.



LNG imports from Russia by origin Bcm/yr

Figure 12 Chinese LNG imports from Russia by origin, January 2020 to April 2023.

Source: Kpler (retrieved 27 April).

Total oil and gas trade

The Russia-China oil and gas trade was worth \$69 Bn in 2022, a 54% increase on 2021. Oil constituted \$58 Bn, LNG \$6.7 Bn and pipeline gas \$4 Bn. In terms of volume, the oil trade increased by 8.3%, LNG by 44% and pipeline gas by 50%, although gas imports increased from a low base. Most of the value increase was linked to higher prices, as average prices for imports from Russia increased by 33% for oil, 67% for LNG and 75% for pipeline gas. In sum, the Russia-China oil and gas trade has increased moderately in terms of volumes in 2022 but dramatically in terms of value due to higher prices. China's total oil and gas import bill stood at \$436 Bn in 2022, of which Russia had a 16% share.

Russia's energy exports and changing dependencies

Russia enjoyed record-high energy export revenues in 2022. The value of its exports has been decreasing steadily, however, and nearly halved since the spring all-time high, due to the near elimination of pipeline gas exports to Europe, falling global energy prices and increasing sanctions-driven discounts on Russian oil.

Figure 13 shows CREA estimates of Russian energy exports by fuel and destination in terms of both volume and value. The total value of Russia's oil and gas exports has been decreasing steadily since the spring high of around €1000 million/day (€370 Bn/year) to around €500 million/day (€180 Bn/year) in 2023. Note that CREA's data also include coal, which adds an additional €100 million/day to the spring oil and gas all-time high.

The volume of Russian energy flows has remained stable, with the exception of a near complete halt in EU pipeline flows. Crude oil exports fell temporarily following the invasion but quickly recovered as new actors entered the Russian oil trade, and some initially hesitant Western actors re-entered as the response of Western governments became clearer and no immediate sanctions targeted energy flows directly. Crude exports fell again as the implementation date for the EU oil import embargo and the G7 price cap neared. Once again, however, exports picked up in January 2023 as new actors increased their Russian trade and initially hesitant Western actors began transporting Russian oil under the price cap, in line with Western sanctions.

Exports of refined products to Europe held up all the way until 5 February 2023, the implementation date of the import embargo and price cap on refined fuels. The reshuffling of this trade flow is now underway and initial data shows volumes going to Asia, Turkey, Africa, the Middle East and Latin America.⁶⁵ Total Russian pipeline gas exports fell by around 70% between March 2022 and January 2023 as exports to the EU fell by nearly 80%. LNG exports have remained relatively stable, as there are no sanctions yet and Europe remains the biggest customer. Coal exports have remained relatively stable too.



Figure 13a Russian energy exports by fuel, by volume (million tonnes/day), 14 January 2022 to 19 May 2023. **Figure 13b** Russian energy exports by fuel, by value (€ million/day). **Figure 13c** Russian energy exports by destination (million tonnes/day). **Figure 13d** Russian energy exports by destination (€ million/day).

Source: CREA (retrieved 26 May).

Russia saw a dramatic shift in customers as the EU went from buying 55% of Russian energy exports by volume at the beginning of 2022 to only 10% in May 2023 (see Figure 13c). China, India and Turkey increased their collective share from around 25% to 60%. China is now Russia's biggest energy customer, increasing its share of Russian energy exports from 15% to 30% in terms of value.

Accordingly, the asymmetry in Russia-China energy trade relations has increased significantly, as Russia is now much more dependent on China as a buyer than China is on Russia as a seller. China's share in Russian energy exports has doubled from 15% to 30%, in terms of value, while Russia's role in Chinese imports of oil and gas has only increased from 14% to 16%.

Upstream assets: Investments in oil and gas fields

Existing Chinese upstream investments in Russia

It was not until the 1990s and 2000s that foreign companies were allowed to enter Russia.⁶⁶ Shell and ExxonMobil were some of the early entrants, followed by BP, Total and Japanese companies. Later, Indian and Chinese companies followed.⁶⁷ The main Chinese investments were Sinopec's 49% stake in Udmurtneft in 2006, CNPC's 20% stake in Novatek's Yamal LNG project in 2013, state investment vehicle Silk Road Fund's 10% stake in the same project in 2016, Beijing Gas's 20% stake in Verkhnechonskneftegaz in 2017, and CNPC's and CNOOC's 10% stakes in Novatek's Arctic LNG 2 project in 2019.⁶⁸

These Chinese and other foreign-owned assets still constitute a rather small part of total Russian assets. Just before the invasion, in January 2022, foreign direct ownership of Russian oil and gas resources stood at 17.8 Giga barrels of oil equivalent (Gboe), 6.1% of total Russian discovered remaining recoverable resources, and Chinese companies were the biggest owners.⁶⁹ However, the two largest foreign holdings in Russia before the war were indirect, through BP's 19.75% minority stake in the state-owned giant Rosneft, and TotalEnergies' 19.4% stake in Russian independent Novatek, in addition to its direct asset investments. Counting these stakes, the foreign share of Russian resources was 10.9% before the invasion, with UK BP and French Total numbers one and two (see Figure 14a).

Foreign investment in the Russian oil industry has been complicated and to some degree restricted, and has remained at a relatively low level. Foreign investment has mostly been allowed only in more difficult or frontier areas, such as offshore, arctic, shale and LNG assets.

Developments since the invasion: Western exodus, Eastern caution

Several Western companies such as BP, Total, Wintershall Dea, Equinor, Shell, ExxonMobil and OMV, as well as Western traders such as Vitol and Trafigura, held significant stakes in Russia at the start of the war. Many of these companies announced exit plans early on, and some had time to deploy them before a Russian presidential decree halted all such divestments.⁷⁰ The status of remaining Western assets is uncertain, with many companies facing substantial losses.⁷¹

Thus far, these assets have mostly been taken on by Russian companies or the Russian government, which has reduced foreign-controlled resources to just 4.8 percent as of March 2023 (Figure 14b). Some assets have been bought by the Abu Dhabi National Oil Company (ADNOC) or by obscure Dubai- (Fossil Trading Ltd) and Hong Kong-based (Nord Axis Ltd) traders.⁷²

Chinese companies have thus far not made any transactions but still control 3.8 Gboe of oil and gas, with a present value of \$57.8 billion. The Western pull-out makes China the

number one foreign resource holder in terms of both present value and volume. According to Reuters, officials from the three Chinese state energy giants CNPC, Sinopec and CNOOC were summoned to the Ministry of Foreign Affairs in March 2022 and urged not to make any rash moves in purchasing Russian assets, to avoid running foul of potential sanctions.⁷³ According to these sources, this led Sinopec to suspend advanced talks on a major \$0.5 Bn petrochemical investment.



Figure 14a & Figure 14b Foreign ownership of Russian oil and gas resources: Discovered remaining recoverable resources in million barrels of oil equivalent (Mboe) as of January 2022 and March 2023.

Source: Rystad Energy UCube.

Chinese oil companies, led by state-owned giants CNPC, CNOOC and Sinopec, own 143 Gboe of oil and gas resources globally, with a present value of \$2 523 Bn, according to Rystad UCube data. In terms of value, 61.1% of these resources are located in China and 38.9% abroad. In terms of value, Russia is only in 7th place in China's foreign oil and gas investments, constituting 2.3% of its total holdings and 5.9% of its foreign holdings. China also has significant stakes in Western countries, with \$128 Bn (13% of its overseas assets) in combined resources in Canada, Australia, the US and the UK.

Midstream deals: Pipelines and import contracts

Oil: Existing pipelines and contracts

The first land-based trade in Russian eastern oil with China was by rail in relatively small volumes but construction of the Russian Eastern Siberia-Pacific Ocean (ESPO) oil pipeline in 2006–2012 increased Chinese imports of Russian oil significantly, through direct pipeline flows and seaborne cargoes from Russia's eastern ports. The first ESPO branch to China was completed in 2010, and a second in 2018.⁷⁴ Chinese loans and prepayment deals amounting to \$90 Bn and llong-term contracts for oil trade valued at around \$500 Bn at \$80/barrel were an important enabler of Russia's eastward expansion.⁷⁵ The ESPO-China branches currently carry around 0.6 mb/d.

A smaller Kazakhstan-China pipeline in the north-west also connects Russia to China. This pipeline is currently contracted to transport 0.2 mb/d of Russian oil, of a total capacity of 0.4 mb/d.⁷⁶ The China section was commissioned in 2006 and completed in 2009.

Recent developments: New pipeline plans for oil?

No new oil pipeline deals or long-term oil import contracts have been announced since the start of the war. There are also no known concrete official plans or advanced discussions on such deals. However, statements made by President of Mongolia Ukhnaagiin Khurelsukh at the Shanghai Cooperation Organisation summit in Samarkand on 15 September 2022 indicate that there may be tentative plans in the works. Following meetings with Putin and Xi, the Mongolian president stated that his government supports the construction of not only gas oil pipelines through the country's territory.⁷⁷ The prospects for new oil pipelines are discussed further in the Outlook chapter.

Gas: Existing pipelines and contracts

Negotiations between Russian and Chinese companies over gas sales, specifically the Power of Siberia 1 pipeline, have been ongoing since the 1990s. Disagreements over price, routes and financing prevented a deal until Putin's intervention in 2014.⁷⁸ Putin's involvement followed Russia's increasing international isolation after the annexation of Crimea. In May 2014, Putin and Xi oversaw the signing of a Gazprom-CNPC sales agreement in Shanghai, valued at around \$400 Bn for 38 Bcm/yr over 30 years. The agreed price formula, although secret, was seen as below Russian expectations, potentially barely covering Gazprom's costs.⁷⁹ In contrast to the ESPO, Gazprom financed and constructed the gas pipeline without Chinese loans, while the CNPC funded and built the section on the Chinese side of the border.⁸⁰

On 4 February 2022, Putin and Xi met once again in Beijing. In addition to their "no limit friendship" joint declaration, the two presidents oversaw the signing of several business deals. Among these was a 10 Bcm/yr, 25-year gas deal between Gazprom and the CNPC, facilitated by the construction of the new Far Eastern pipeline. This deal had been under negotiation for many years, and was in fact an extension of the 2014 agreement with what is thought to be a similar price formula.⁸¹

Existing LNG import capacity and contracts

The key competitor to Russian pipeline gas in China is seaborne LNG. In 2021, China overtook Japan as the world's largest LNG importer at 111 Bcm, even higher than Europe's combined imports of 105 Bcm that year,⁸² covering around 30% of total Chinese gas consumption of 379 Bcm. In 2022, LNG imports fell to 90 Bcm due to higher prices, Covid-19 lockdowns, increasing pipeline volumes and resale to Europe.

A fast build-out of LNG regasification capacity is enabling these import volumes. It is estimated that terminals and facilities that convert LNG to a gaseous state, which had a capacity of 122 Bcm/yr in 2020, will reach 217 Bcm/yr in 2023 and 406 Bcm/yr in 2028.⁸³ This would provide a significant overcapacity in all plausible Chinese gas demand futures. Energy consultancy Rystad estimates a regasification capacity utilization rate of just 40–50% in the second half of the decade.⁸⁴ This overcapacity provides a buffer for the uncertainty surrounding future Chinese consumption and import needs.

China is relying on a mix of spot and short-term contracts, and long-term contracts for its LNG supply. Long-term contracts constituted around 54% of total LNG imports in 2021.⁸⁵ This share will increase in the coming years after China's unprecedented contracting activity in 2021 and 2022. China accounted for 40% of all contracted volumes globally in 2021.⁸⁶ According to a comprehensive compilation as of August 2022, China had secured long-term LNG imports of 122 Bcm/yr for 2026, up from 84 Bcm/yr in 2022, and 68 Bcm/yr in 2021.⁸⁷ It is estimated that 95 Bcm/yr is under long-term contract for 2023. Russian contracts only constitute around 11 Bcm of this, with the major volumes coming from Australia, Qatar and the US among others. In November, the International Energy Agency (IEA) estimated China's LNG import contracts to be 111 Bcm/yr for 2023, of which 100 Bcm was destination-fixed.⁸⁸

Since these compilations, further large LNG contracts have been signed, including a record 5.6 Bcm/yr deal for 27 years between Sinopec and QatarEnergy in November, worth around \$60 Bn. There is also potentially a similar deal by CNPC in the making.⁸⁹ China Gas Holdings, one of China's largest independent gas distribution companies, has also struck a major deal with the US company Venture Global for 2.8 Bcm/yr for 20 years.⁹⁰ It is noteworthy that China has not signed any long-term contracts with Russia since the invasion, even as it has been signing record amounts of LNG contracts around the world, including with the US.

New gas pipelines: Power of Siberia 2?

The proposed Power of Siberia 2 pipeline would be the largest gas pipeline to China yet. It would provide Russia with an important export route from its northern Yamal gas fields, which are currently connected to the western pipeline system designed to supply gas to Europe. Following the breakdown in the Euro-Russian gas relationship, these fields risk being stranded as LNG export capacities are limited, and are difficult, expensive and time-consuming to develop. Before the split with Europe, the Power of Siberia 2 pipeline would have put Russia in a better price bargaining position, as it would have two competing buyers for the same gas. Today, with Europe no longer a long-term option, the Power of Siberia 2 pipeline are pipeline might be needed to be able to sell the gas at all.

Before the invasion, the progress of Power of Siberia 2 was not a particularly high priority for either side, but things have since accelerated, especially on the Russian side. A feasibility study on the Mongolian section of the pipeline was completed in early 2022, and there are proposals for construction to begin in 2024.⁹¹ The earliest projected operational date for the Mongolian section is 2027 or 2028. The Chinese section is expected to become operational by 2030 at the earliest.⁹²

Some commentators expected a final agreement to be signed during Xi's three-day visit to Moscow in March 2023.⁹³ While Putin spoke about the agreement as if it were a done deal, saying that "practically all the parameters of the agreement have been finalized", Xi remained silent on the topic. Their joint statement only said that Russia and China would "make efforts to advance work on studying and agreeing" plans to build the pipeline.⁹⁴ Alexander Novak, Russia's most senior energy official, later said that Russia hoped to sign a final agreement later this year. Since Xi's visit, there has been no official comment from the Chinese side.

Sanctions compliance: Countermeasures and circumvention

The current oil sanctions regime involving Western import embargoes and price caps aims to keep Russian oil flowing to the world oil market and avoid global price increases from supply shortfalls, while at the same time reducing Russian profits. Russian margins can be pressed by leveraging the West's influence over the global tanker fleet – both tanker ownership and tanker services (financing and insurance). Russia can only use western tanker services if its oil is sold below the price cap; otherwise, it must arrange transport itself or go to costlier third parties. The import embargoes also increase transportation costs, as much longer routes bind up more tankers, which, in turn, increases tanker freight rates still further. Finally, the only two remaining major buyers of Russian crude, China and India, are in a much better bargaining position. All these factors affect the price at which Russia can sell its oil and explain the discount on Russian oil apparent since the invasion (see Figures 15 and 16).

As of now, the sanctions appear to be relatively effective – on a production-weighted basis, the overall discount on Russian oil is 33% based on free-on-board (FOB) pricing data at various locations, i.e. excluding transportation costs.⁹⁵ Approximately half of the discount appears to benefit Chinese and Indian refiners (the main buyers of the cheaper Russian crude), while the remaining half is allocated to middlemen traders and transportation expenses. Some of these middlemen have connections to Russian interests, and a more detailed investigation of this relationship is merited.

Figures 15 and 16 show that the discounts on Russian oil compared to Brent appeared almost instantly following the invasion, reflecting immediate self-sanctioning behaviour by market participants. The discount fell back during the summer but increased again ahead of implementation of the formal Western sanctions on 5 December. The prices in Figures 15 and 16 are on an FOB basis, the price at the port with no transportation cost included. Urals grade from the western ports must go much further to India and China, and therefore requires a higher discount compared to ESPO which only has to go a short distance to China. The discount at Chinese and Indian ports, which include transportation costs, are similar at around 15%.⁹⁶

However, there are possible countermeasures and circumventions of the current sanction regime, and China can play a key role in this. China and other non-Western buyers of Russian oil cannot formally "break" Western sanctions and be subject to penalties, since in their current form the sanctions only apply to Western countries and Western companies. Chinese companies would only lose access to western tanker services if they failed to comply with the price cap. The loss of access to these services is currently limited to a 90-day period, although insurance companies might independently choose to extend the ban.

Nevertheless, China and other countries could undermine the sanctions' purpose and effectiveness, for example, by purchasing large quantities of Russian oil above the price cap through intermediaries that do not comply with the cap, or by using their own tanker fleet for trade with Russia. While there are currently no formal potential penalties targeted at China apart from the loss of tanker services, this does not rule out the possibility that an aggressive Chinese deviation from the intent of the sanctions might provoke a further response from the West.



Figure 15 Spot prices for Russia's two main oil export grades, Urals at the western port of Primorsk and ESPO at the eastern port of Kozmino, as well as North Sea Dated prices as a benchmark for non-Russian oil.

Note: All prices are on a free on board (FOB) basis, which reflects the price excluding any transportation costs.

Source: Argus Media (retrieved 23 May).



Figure 16 Derived percentage discount of Urals and ESPO to North Sea Dated (Brent) prices. Source: Argus Media.

Shipping

China owns the world's second-largest tanker fleet. Chinese and Hong Kong beneficial owners control 14% in terms of fleet value as of 1 January 2022.⁹⁷ Greece is the largest tanker owner, with 22% of fleet value as of the same date. Russia only controlled 2% in terms of value before the invasion, which is not enough to move all of its oil. Since the invasion, many, especially older, tankers have changed hands to entities ready to move Russian oil outside the price cap.⁹⁸

If China engaged a large part of its fleet directly in the Russian oil trade, this would probably reduce Russian transportation costs significantly, in effect reducing the Russian discount. China could also sell some of its tanker fleet, most likely its older tankers, to the third parties now moving Russian oil, increasing the size of the "shadow fleet" and pushing down its prices. China could also provide insurance and financing for the traders moving Russian oil.

Until now, according to the shipping data investigated for this research, China has not engaged its main state-owned tanker fleet (COSCO and its subsidiaries) in trade with Russia since 5 December. Even before the sanctions, this fleet was only moving relatively moderate amounts of Russian oil (Figure 17).

After the sanctions, there are still Chinese-owned tankers moving Russian oil. However, these are not part of the main state-owned COSCO fleet, but smaller independent actors, many of which are registered in Hong Kong. Some of these have been seen buying additional old tankers since the invasion.⁹⁹

Thus, in terms of moving Russian oil, China has so far seemingly adopted an arm's length approach where China's major state-owned companies with global operations vulnerable to Western sanctions avoid the profitable trade, while some smaller privately owned companies opportunistically take part in it. Nonetheless, most of the Russian oil is shipped to China by Russian companies or third parties (Figure 18). The United Arab Emirates has become the leading country by ship ownership, largely due to the transfer or Russia's main state-owned Sovcomflot fleet to UEA-based companies, in particular SUN Ship Management, which recently became subject to EU sanctions.¹⁰⁰

A majority of China's oil imports comes from Russia's eastern ESPO system, where prices exceed the established price cap. As a result, China has been unable to lawfully use Western tanker services since 5 December for much of its imports. China also relies on third-party insurance and financing, even though it has the economic muscle and infrastructure to arrange these for itself.



China's share of Russia-China crude oil shipping mtonnes/m

Figure 17 Seaborne crude oil trade between Russia and China by ship ownership country Source: CREA (retrieved 26 May).





Figure 18 Ship ownership by country for vessels carrying Russian crude oil to China. Source: CREA (retrieved 26 May).

Import volumes

Initially, Chinese state-owned oil companies continued to import oil according to existing contracts but did not increase Russian oil purchases further to any extent,¹⁰¹ while the independent "teapot" refineries were the ones increasing imports of Russian crude.¹⁰² Again, this displays a partial arms-length approach where the Chinese state-owned majors took a more cautious approach while independents quickly capitalized on the cheaper Russian oil. At the beginning of 2023, however, state-owned companies also reportedly resumed additional buying of Russian oil. The extent of this activity will be a key development to monitor.¹⁰³

The volume of Chinese purchases is important. If China were to ramp up its buying of Russian oil, this would increase demand and, through competition with India and others, raise the Russian sale price. If Western control of the tanker market also continued to weaken, resulting in a larger and cheaper "grey" or "shadow fleet", the entire Russian discount might disappear.

In other words, China's relative restraint thus far underpins the current discount level. China could probably wipe out most of the discount singlehandedly by using its own main fleet, providing insurance and financing and purchasing larger volumes, but thus far has chosen not to do so.

Deception

Finally, there is the deception aspect of sanctions circumvention. Some Russian oil is sold under other names or mixed with other sources. China is probably buying some Russian fuel oil rebranded in Singapore, but the estimated volumes are thus far low compared to official Russian volumes.¹⁰⁴

A peculiar development in Chinese crude oil imports is skyrocketing imports of "Malaysian" oil from a relatively low level of 0.2 mb/d in the spring to 1.3 mb/d in December 2022,

with an even higher discount than official Russian oil, reaching \$29/bbl (26%) in August.¹⁰⁵ According to traders and oil analysts, this Malaysian oil is probably mostly rebranded Iranian oil, but some Russian and Venezuelan barrels may also be included.¹⁰⁶ Malaysia only produces around 0.4 mb/d.

It is difficult to determine the exact volume of Russian oil sold in this way. However, it is likely that the amount is relatively small, as most Russian oil is still openly sold and accounted for. If the sanctions regime were to change, such as by introducing threats of secondary sanctions for third parties involved in transporting or importing Russian oil, attempts at deception would be likely to become more widespread. In such a scenario, detecting deception would become increasingly important for maintaining the effectiveness of sanctions.

Russia-China energy relations ahead: An explorative outlook

Key findings

This chapter explores potential future developments in Russia-China energy relations. It provides quantitative projections of potential future Chinese oil and gas production and consumption, and the resulting import requirements, and discusses likely Russian shares in the light of key factors shaping future relations, including China's wider relations with the West. The key findings from the analyses are summarized below.

- China's reliance on substantial and vulnerable seaborne oil imports will persist for the next decade, and probably far beyond. This leaves room for further increases in the Russian oil trade, even though the Chinese diversification strategy provides an upper limit.
- China's future gas import requirements are more uncertain than those for oil due to the greater variability in both future demand and domestic production. In addition to its existing long-term LNG contracts, this uncertainty probably limits China's appetite for further Russian gas pipelines.
- China's wider relations with the West are a key factor in future Russia-China energy relations. If diplomatic and economic relations with the West do not significantly deteriorate from current levels, China might continue its balancing act, resulting in only moderate increases in energy trade with Russia and in sanctions circumvention. If relations deteriorate, a stronger and more asymmetrical Russia-China axis would probably be formed through further oil and gas trade, investment and efforts to undermine sanctions.
- Russia's position as an energy superpower is likely to weaken in all future scenarios.

Potential for further energy trade: China's import needs and possible Russian shares

Oil trade projections

China's oil consumption is set to increase in the years ahead but a peak in demand is drawing closer. Figure 19 shows a selection of oil demand projections for China together with domestic oil production projections. These projections cover most of the potential outcomes, taking account of different climate policy ambitions and oil and gas market developments, as well as different future price levels. The projections and their underlying assumptions are described in more detail in Appendix 1. In short, the compilation shows that long-term oil demand is uncertain and closely linked to climate policy ambitions. For the period up to 2030, however, the spread of the demand outlooks is less pronounced. Furthermore, the upside potential of Chinese oil production is limited, while low global prices would make a larger share of Chinese oil unprofitable, according to the Rystad UCube model used for the projections.

Figure 20 shows the resulting net import need according to the Rystad Base case for domestic production and the different demand outlooks. Until 2030, Chinese oil imports are projected to increase in all cases. In short, China's large and vulnerable seaborne oil import



dependency will persist for the next decade, and probably far beyond.

Figure 19 Chinese oil production and consumption, historical and projected.



Chinese oil imports mb/d

Figure 20 Chinese oil imports, historical and derived future need.

This means that there is still ample opportunity for continuing and increased oil trade with Russia. Furthermore, Russia provides supply diversification in terms of both source and route. If China's relations with the West, or in particular China's relations with the US, deteriorate, the vulnerability of the seaborne oil trade is likely to increase, since it can be subjected to sanctions and blockades. In such a scenario, which is discussed further below, it becomes more likely that China will pursue new land oil pipeline deals with Russia, which would strengthen the energy ties between the two countries still further. Russia would benefit from having an oil outlet safe from Western shipping sanctions and by reducing reliance on long and expensive sea routes. China would get a safe supply route in case of a future blockade.

Such a development would increase the asymmetry in energy relations between the countries by increasing China's share in Russian exports, while the corresponding relative increase of Russian exports in China's imports would be less impactful due to the size of the Chinese market.

However, any new deal on an oil pipeline would take a long time to negotiate, let alone construct. Key obstacles to overcome include financing and price terms, as well as China's reluctance to expand its energy dependence on Russia.

There is of course an upper limit to potential additional pipeline capacity from Russia, and China would in all cases still be heavily dependent on seaborne oil to meet current levels of demand. The security given by pipelines compared to seaborne cargoes is also much dependent on the type and level of any potential future conflict. In a conflict involving use of military means, oil pipelines are not necessarily safer since they can be difficult to protect while seaborne cargoes can be either dispersed or defended in convoys.¹⁰⁷ In a conflict limited to economic means, fought with sanctions and embargoes, however, pipelines through friendly countries can provide additional security.

Gas trade projections

Figure 21 shows a similar selection of demand outlooks for gas in China, as well as production projections based on Rystad UCube models, which are described in more detail in the methods appendix. The wider spread of gas consumption and production projections reflects a more uncertain future for Chinese gas than for oil. Production projections are more price-sensitive than for oil, which partly reflects the uncertain and price-sensitive potential of shale gas in China.

Figure 22 shows the resulting net import needs from the Rystad Base case for domestic gas production and the different demand projections. Even by 2030, the different demand outlooks already give widely different import needs. Adding variable domestic production increases the possible spread even further. This uncertainty over import demand might provide a limit to China's appetite for Russian pipelines.



Figure 21 Chinese gas production and consumption, historical and projected.



Figure 22 Chinese historical gas imports and derived future need.

The pipelines already currently under construction and the large number of Chinese longterm LNG contracts limit the need for additional Russian gas pipelines. Appendix 2 provides a more detailed analysis of various combinations of Chinese import needs and potential Russian gas pipelines. In most cases, there is no room for additional Russian pipelines besides Power of Siberia 2 without reducing existing contracts for LNG imports. Moreover, additional pipelines lead to probably undesirable levels of dependence on Russian gas. In sum, uncertain future demand, high levels of already committed LNG supply and the pursuit of diversification make it unlikely that China will commit to any additional Russian pipeline gas besides Power of Siberia 2. Nonetheless, Power of Siberia 2 is likely to proceed since the plans are well advanced and since China is likely to get a good deal due to Russia's weak bargaining position. For Russia, a position where the only replacement for lost European exports is Power of Siberia 2 means significantly lower global gas exports and a significant increase in dependence on China as its main customer. In 2021, 83% of Russian pipeline gas went to Europe, 13% to Commonwealth of Independent States countries and only 4% to China.¹⁰⁸ As of early 2023, the flow to Europe is only around 20% of its pre-war level. With the flow of Power of Siberia 1 steadily increasing, it is projected that China will account for 25% of Russia's pipeline gas exports in 2023, assuming other flows remain constant. By 2026, with Power of Siberia 1 at full capacity and the additional Far Eastern pipeline online, China would constitute 44% of Russian pipeline exports. If Power of Siberia 2 were to be built, China would constitute 62% of Russian pipeline exports by the 2030s. By that time, it is possible or even likely that Russian flows to Europe will be even lower as the EU has pledged to phase out Russian gas before then. In any case, China is expected to become the main customer for Russian pipeline gas, probably at significant discounts. For China, Russian pipeline imports would only constitute around 23% of total gas imports with Power of Siberia 1 at full capacity and the Far Eastern pipeline online. If Power of Siberia 2 were to be built, the Russian share could increase to 48%.

Decisive factors and likely outcomes: Two scenarios

According to the findings in chapter 4, China has adopted an initially cautions stance towards deepening Russia-China energy relations. There are several possible reasons for this, as discussed above and noted by others, such as China's relations with the West and the threat of sanctions, China's risk diversification strategy and that China can afford to take a wait-and-see approach due its relatively well-supplied energy situation.¹⁰⁹

The future trajectory of the energy relationship is naturally linked to the development of the broader Sino-Russian relationship in the wake of the Ukraine invasion. Recent studies have mapped out possible scenarios,¹¹⁰ ranging from a continuation of the partnership to a deterioration due to the many challenges or significantly improved relations and even a formal alliance. Based on such scenarios and on the premises for observed developments in energy relations discussed above, four interlinked factors are likely to be key to future developments in the energy relationship:

- · China's relations with the West
- Russia's economic desperation/predicament
- Global and Chinese economic growth and energy market dynamics
- Time and the course of the Ukraine war

Arguably, the most important factor is China's broader overall relationship with the West, particularly with the US. If this relationship deteriorates, China will have less to lose by engaging with Russia and more to gain, especially by securing land routes for oil and gas when seaborne routes and Western sources, such as US and Australia, come with higher risk. This logic also applies to the overall relationship, where a strong Russia as a partner becomes more important in a growing conflict with the West. Second, if Russia's economy were to approach collapse, and especially if this risked regime stability, Chinese support in terms of extended energy relations might become more likely. Third, China is not in need of immediate additional supplies. However, if the global and Chinese economies recover

strongly, oil demand will rise sharply, motivating further inexpensive Russian purchases. Finally, time plays a crucial role. Some increased collaboration, which makes economic and strategic sense, is likely to be a matter of time or timing, such as the go-ahead for Power of Siberia 2, upstream investment in the wake of Western exits and long-term contracts supporting any pipeline construction. These developments are dependent on the progress of the Ukraine war, with increased energy ties more likely if the war reaches a conclusion. Should the war continue for an extended period, such increased collaboration might still occur, but at a later stage.

To fully explore the potential outcomes arising from developments among these factors is beyond the scope of this analysis. Two possible trajectories are discussed below as a function of the arguably most important factor – China's overall relations with the West.

Current state of Western relations: China's balancing act

China is likely to continue its balancing act if current relations with the West can be maintained. In the short term, some additional Russian oil imports are likely, especially as the Chinese economy recovers. This will increase the sale price of Russian oil. Chinese actors might also gradually contribute to decreasing the effectiveness of the oil sanctions, if tankers from the main state-owned fleet are transferred to Chinese independents or foreign operators. In the medium term, the Power of Siberia 2 pipeline is likely to go ahead, as well as new upstream investments in Russia, both on terms attractive to China.

Nonetheless, there will be limits to Chinese engagement, based on diversification and on the threat of sanctions, if the war in Ukraine is not yet resolved. For Russia, this trajectory will mean lower oil and gas revenues, both in the short term due to still somewhat effective sanctions, and in particular in the long term where Chinese engagement is not enough to counteract lost European markets, technology and capital. This is likely to weaken its energy superpower status and overall economy, and make it more dependent on China as both a customer and a technology and capital provider, a development that runs entirely counter to its energy goals. For China, this scenario entails some access to cheaper energy while keeping its strategic partner economically afloat and maintaining economic ties with the West. This is probably China's preferred scenario.

Deteriorating Western relations: A stronger, asymmetrical axis

If relations with the West deteriorate, due either to non-Russian factors or China overextending its support for Moscow, China is likely to reinforce its relations with Russia, as it would have less to lose and more to gain. China might increase Russian oil purchases and intensify its efforts to counteract Western sanctions by covertly or overtly engaging its main tanker fleet, as well as providing its own insurance and financing. In the medium to long term, land pipelines for both oil and gas are likely, along with Chinese financing to facilitate their construction. Further upstream acquisitions and investment are also likely to ensure a stable long-term supply, countering the increasing decline in Russian production following the impact of sanctions through postponed projects, withdrawals by Western oil service companies and restricted access to sanctioned technology.

In this scenario, Russia's dependence on China increases dramatically, but it also provides a much-needed boost to its oil and gas revenues, as well as access to capital for long-term supply. For China, this probably entails further influence over Russia and greater access to cheap Russian resources. However, the economic cost of worsening economic relations with the West, as well as increasing risks to its seaborne energy imports makes this scenario undesirable. Despite these drawbacks, this trajectory might still be the most likely outcome if China's relations with the West deteriorate irreversibly.

Consequences and options for Europe

For Europe, and Western countries more broadly, China's cautious stance thus far can be seen as, if not a success, at least not a failure. Western economic dominance of the tanker market has enabled implementation of energy sanctions, and its broader economic weight has probably deterred China from fully countering them. All this has been to Russia's detriment and in line with European aims to restrict the Russian economy.

However, Europe should not become complacent. Western control over the tanker market is being challenged by a growing shadow fleet and the fragmentation of the global oil market into sanctions-compliant and non-compliant segments. Furthermore, as discussed above, China's stance could shift if its relations with the West deteriorate, or if the Russian economy nears a regime-threatening collapse.

To maintain effective oil sanctions on Russia, Europe could design ways to limit the resale of tankers to suspected non-compliant actors, including Chinese companies. Europe could also consider strengthening energy sanctions by reducing existing oil price caps or even imposing a complete transport embargo, in line with the original EU idea. A similar import embargo and price cap on Russian LNG could also be implemented.

However, all these measures can be undermined to various degrees by China due to its large market share and tanker fleets. China could also counteract Western capital and technology sanctions on Russia through its financial muscle and advanced oil and gas industry.

To ensure the effectiveness of its Russia policy, Europe must therefore find ways to encourage China to maintain its initially cautious stance. Achieving this will require a delicate balance of incentives and deterrents, aimed at preserving economic ties and constructive diplomatic relations with Beijing, while at the same time maintaining a credible threat of various sanctions. This balancing act is likely to prove challenging and must be executed without compromising other long-term strategic goals. Maintaining economic ties is important both for fostering incentives for cooperation and for preserving the deterrent effect of potential future sanctions.

At the same time, Europe should also prepare for the worst, both in case of deteriorating relations with China and to keep the sanctions threat credible. This preparation should involve both defensive and offensive measures, such as securing and re-shoring critical supply chains ahead of a potential economic decoupling and Chinese countermoves, as well as designing and coordinating potential secondary sanctions. A wide array of conceivable secondary sanctions is possible, of various levels of impact and directed at different parts of the economy. As a first step, Europe could consider secondary sanctions on entities circumventing the oil sanctions, such as entities that repeatedly transport Russian oil above the price cap. The US imposed sanctions on Chinese companies accused of evading Iranian oil sanctions in 2019 and 2023, including tanker subsidiaries of state-owned shipping giant COSCO.¹¹¹ Similar measures on Russian oil could be considered, but this will require careful deliberation and most likely a political compromise on what constitutes European red lines in terms of sanctions circumvention and unacceptable levels of Russia-China energy cooperation – as well as what constitutes a proportional response. This should include an assessment of the broader costs and risks associated with a potential escalation of economic conflict with China.

In terms of incentives and cooperation, Europe could continue to structure its sanctions on Russia in a manner that rewards China for compliance, as is the case with the import embargo and price cap which results in discounts for Chinese buyers. Europe should also seek common ground with China where possible. Potential areas of increased collaboration could be on climate initiatives, low-carbon energy technology and acceleration of the energy transition. Despite the challenges posed by China's pursuit of leadership and dominance in these sectors, such cooperation could advance climate progress and limit the future revenues of Russia and other problematic fossil fuel producers.

Europe must also address its own domestic concerns and long-term position with regard to China in terms of energy security and affordability. China is likely to be able to access cheaper energy in the coming years, while Europe is likely to experience higher energy prices. This has already affected competitiveness, as some energy-intensive industries have relocated to the US or China. In general, this will entail policies on increasing domestic energy production, or production in friendly countries, and reducing fossil fuel consumption through substitution and increased efficiency. Redistribution policies might also be important to balance the economy and maintain political support for the Western stance on Russian energy.

Conclusions

Russia-China energy relations since 24 February 2022 have been characterized by initial Chinese restraint. China has only moderately increased its energy trade with Russia in terms of volume. Most of the increase is in line with pre-invasion plans and additional increases are in line with the economic incentives provided by the discounts on Russian energy. Most of the additional imports come from private independents, while the major state-owned companies have shown restraint. On the other hand, since China has not reduced its energy trade, the record high energy prices have led to significant increases in the value of that trade.

China has so far not signed any new long-term supply contracts with Russia, even as it has signed an unprecedented amount of new LNG contracts globally, including with the US. Perhaps garnering the most attention, there has been no final agreement on the important Power of Siberia 2 gas pipeline. Nor has China invested in the Russian upstream sector, even as Western oil companies have retreated. In relation to the Western sanctions, China has kept buying Russian oil above the price cap but through third parties or domestic independents. China's main state-owned fleet has not carried Russian oil since the implementation date. Nor has China provided alternative insurance to actors trading in Russian oil.

These actions taken together point to an initially cautious, arms-length approach that is somewhat in conflict with official rhetoric. This stance is probably influenced by three main factors: China's relations with the West and the threat of sanctions, China's risk diversification strategy and the fact that China can afford to adopt a wait-and-see approach.

First, providing substantial support to Russia could provoke Western sanctions against China. Given that China's trade relations with the West are essential to its economy and, in turn, its broader strategic objectives, risking an economic conflict is not likely to be seen as worthwhile to support a partner's war in which China has no direct stake. Nonetheless, China does have indirect stakes, and probably a long-term interest in maintaining Russia as a useful strategic partner, and does not want to see a collapse of its economy, and certainly not regime change. China is therefore likely to continue balancing between its conflicting goals.

Second, China's long-term diversification strategy acts as a constraint on any substantial, rapid change in its energy relations. Maintaining existing global energy trade relationships is in China's interest, while also ensuring that its dependence on Russia remains within acceptable limits.

Third, given that China is currently relatively well-supplied and that Russia's eagerness to enhance energy ties is likely only to grow over time, China can afford to adopt a wait-and-see approach. This enables China to assess the direction and resolve of the Western response while postponing the strengthening of energy ties with Russia until a less contentious period, such as following a ceasefire or even a resolution of the war in Ukraine.

In sum, China is currently balancing between supporting its most important strategic partner in its challenge to the Western-led world order and looking after its own more self-centred interests, including maintaining economic ties with its Western trade partners. However, this balancing act might prove unsustainable, and the main impact of China's response therefore lies ahead. This creates potentially difficult future policy choices for Europe, in particular on how to respond to potential Chinese actions to counteract Western energy sanctions on Russia.

China's wider relationship with the West is arguably the most important factor shaping future Russia-China energy relations. If wider diplomatic and economic relations are maintained at current levels, China may continue its balancing act, resulting in only moderate increases in energy trade and sanctions circumvention. However, if relations deteriorate, a stronger and more asymmetrical Russia-China axis is likely to be formed through increased oil and gas trade, investment and efforts to undermine sanctions.

To ensure successful implementation of Europe's policy on Russia, it is crucial to encourage China to maintain its initially cautious stance. This might be achieved by a combination of incentives and deterrents aimed at preserving economic relations and collaboration while maintaining the threat of secondary sanctions. As deterrents, Europe could prepare for a deterioration in relations by securing and re-shoring critical supply chains, and by planning and coordinating potential secondary sanctions. Furthermore, Europe needs to establish its red lines regarding unacceptable levels of sanctions evasion and Russia-China energy collaboration, along with determining proportional responses as well as the acceptable costs and risks associated with potential escalation with China.

In terms of incentives, Europe could continue to structure its Russia sanctions in a manner that rewards China's compliance, as is the case with the oil import embargo and price cap. Europe should also strive for collaboration with China where possible, for example in low-carbon energy technology.

In addition, Europe should address its own domestic energy concerns and long-term position vis-à-vis China in terms of energy security, affordability and competitiveness. This would include policies on increased domestic energy production, or production in friendly countries, and reduced fossil fuel consumption through increased substitution and efficiency. Redistribution policies might also be important to balance the economy and maintain political support for the Western stance on Russian energy.

Finally, in the likely cases analysed here, Russia's position as an energy superpower is weakening, while the asymmetry in the energy relationship between Russia and China is increasing in China's favour. This shift further strengthens Beijing's decisive role in world affairs, amplifying an already defining trend of the 21st century.

Appendix 1. Methods and data

Main research design and data sources

This report is based on a quantitative analysis along four dimensions of Russia-China energy relations since the 2022 invasion of Ukraine: oil and gas trade flows, upstream assets, midstream deals and sanctions compliance. This investigation is complemented by a compilation and analysis of key energy projections. Based on these two pillars and other relevant studies, a qualitative analysis of implications and possible options is presented.

The main data sources used are China customs data, CREA and Kpler shipping data, and Rystad upstream oil and gas data. China customs data is available at <u>http://stats.customs.gov.cn/indexEn.</u>

CREA compiles real-time shipping data for Russian energy exports. Aggregates of the data are available at <u>https://www.russiafossiltracker.com/</u>. For this project, access to the source data was kindly provided by Lauri Myllyvirta, lead analyst at CREA. The ship-by-ship dataset includes almost all individual energy shipments from Russia since February 2022.

Proprietary Kpler and Rystad UCube data was also used. The Rystad UCube database contains information on over 85 000 oil and gas assets globally. The database and model are described further in Wachtmeister (2020).¹¹²

Price-volume modelling of Russian pipeline gas in 2022

The exact pricing terms for Russia-China Power of Siberia 1 flows are a commercial secret, but we know it is an oil-indexed contract, i.e. the contracted gas price is linked to a benchmark oil price and a particular factor, or slope, describes the strength of the link.

The model for the Russia-China pipeline volumes after December 2021 was established by comparing historical monthly Brent prices at various time lags with the prices for Russian pipeline gas from December 2019 to December 2021. The step-like pattern of historical gas import prices suggests the use of a formula incorporating a reference period, a time lag, and a price validity period. The commonly used 6-3-3 pricing formula fits the data well. This formula represents a contract with a reference period of 6 months, a time lag of 3 months, and a price validity period of 3 months. For instance, the gas price for January, February, and March remains constant, based on the 3-month lagged, 6-month average of oil prices from April to September. These lagged Brent prices, multiplied by a constant of 0.08, closely match the observed Russian pipeline prices. The constant derived here, the so-called slope, is in line with initial estimates,¹¹³ which put it at around 10% with a 9-month time lag.

Implied volumes for 2022 onwards can be estimated using official Chinese customs figures for the total value of Russian pipeline gas imports and the Brent to gas price model above.

Projections of Chinese oil and gas consumption, production and import needs

The selection of projections in the section on *Potential for further energy trade: China's import needs and possible Russian shares* aims to map the full range of plausible future developments. It relies on International Energy Agency (IEA) World Energy Outlook (WEO) demand scenarios and energy consultancy Rystad Energy's UCube model for production projections, as well as scenarios from CNPC, China's main state-owned oil and gas company.

The scenarios and projections used are described further below.

The IEA WEO demand projections represent different policy ambitions on meeting climate targets.¹¹⁴ The Stated Policies Scenario (STEPS) describes the projected outcome if governments keep to existing policies and only employ additional policies that are already under development. It can therefore be viewed as a somewhat conservative benchmark for the future, since it does not assume any further policy changes than those which are currently underway.

The Announced Pledges Scenario (APS) shows the projected outcome according to announced ambitions and targets, even though no concrete policies yet exist to underpin these developments. For China, these targets include reaching peak carbon emissions before 2030 and achieving carbon neutrality before 2060, which entails reduced oil use. A comparison of STEPS and APS shows that current and stated policies are not enough to move China towards its climate ambition, according to IEA modelling. The Reference scenario from the US EIA International Energy Outlook shows the projected outcome if no new policies were to be introduced, even those currently underway.¹¹⁵

Projections of oil production in China are less dependent on climate policy and more dependent on resources, technology and the economics of oil production. The production projections are derived using Rystad UCube, a state-of-the-art bottom-up field-by-field database and model.¹¹⁶ Due to the lead times involved in oil production, from discovery to investment and production, and the long lifetime of fields which can stretch for several decades, detailed bottom-up models can provide useful supply projections with a time horizon of 1–10 years.¹¹⁷

A key parameter for future oil supply is future oil prices. The Rystad Base case shows the future oil price level according to the resulting balance of Rystad's own base case assessment of future demand and the model's supply response. The Rystad \$20/barrel and \$120/barrel cases show the model response to high and lower oil prices, respectively, uncoupled from future demand.

Appendix 2. Scenarios for future gas pipelines

Table A.1 presents three gas import scenarios for 2030. The medium imports scenario based on International Energy Agency (IEA) STEPS demand and Rystad Base case domestic production. The low imports scenario is based on IEA APS demand and high Rystad production. The high imports scenario is based on CNPC demand and low Rystad production.

For each import needs scenario, there are three Russian pipeline scenarios: one with no Power of Siberia 2 (POS2), one with POS2 and a third with POS2 as well as a hypothetical additional pipeline of the same size. Long-term LNG contracts in 2030 are assumed at 120 Bcm/yr in all cases. Non-Russian pipelines are assumed at 97 Bcm/yr, and include only the non-Russian pipelines currently under construction.

The resulting balance between pipeline and long-term LNG supply, and import needs shows an oversupply in all cases except the high imports scenario. In the medium imports scenario, there is not even room for POS2 without reducing or reselling contracted LNG volumes. The resulting share of Russian gas in imports and in total demand is also shown to reach relatively high levels, something which Beijing will probably want to avoid, especially in the light of Russia's actions towards Europe.

	Low imports			Medium imports			High imports		
China demand	406			443			600		
China domestic production	265			237			199		
Import need	141			206			401		
	No POS2	POS2	POS2+50	No POS2	POS2	POS2+50	No POS2	POS2	POS2+50
Russia pipeline	48	98	148	48	98	148	48	98	148
Non-Russia pipeline	97	97	97	97	97	97	97	97	97
LNG long term	120	120	120	120	120	120	120	120	120
Contracted import	265	315	365	265	315	365	265	315	365
Balance Contracted-Import need (+/-)	124	174	224	59	109	159	-136	-86	-36
Russia pipeline share of imports	34%	70%	105%	23%	48%	72%	12%	24%	37%
Russia pipeline share of demand	12%	24%	36%	11%	22%	33%	8%	16%	25%

Notes: Low imports with demand of 406 Bcm/yr is based on IEA APS 2022, Medium with 443 Bcm on IEA STEPS 2022 and High with 600 Bcm on CNPC 2021. Low imports scenario has domestic production of 265 Bcm based on Rystad high price case, medium imports scenario based on Rystad base case and high imports scenario based on Rystad low price case. Scenario POS2+50 equal POS2 (50 Bcm) + additional hypothetical 50 Bcm pipeline. LNG long term = current long-term contracts.

References

1 "Energy Strategy of Russia for the Period up to 2030," 2010; "ЭНЕРГЕТИЧЕСКАЯ СТРАТЕГИЯ Российской Федерации На Период До 2035 Года [Energy Strategy of Russia for the Period up to 2035]" (ПРАВИТЕЛЬСТВО РОССИЙСКОЙ ФЕДЕРАЦИИ, 2020), <u>http://www. energystrategy.ru/Docs/ES-2035_090620.pdf</u>; Tatiana Mitrova and Vitaly Yermakov, "Russia's Energy Strategy-2035: Struggling to Remain Relevant" (IFRI, 2019).

2 Rystad Energy, "Rystad UCube - March 2023" (Rystad Energy, March 2023).

3 Rem Korteweg, "Energy as a Tool of Foreign Policy of Authoritarian States, in Particular Russia" (European Parliament, Policy Department for External Relations Directorate General for External Policies of the Union, April 27, 2018); Niklas Rossbach, "The Geopolitics of Russian Energy" (FOI, 2018).

4 Enrica Massalin, "Strategic Analysis on the Energy Security Measures of Russia" (NATO Energy Security Centre of Excellence, 2021).

5 Rystad Energy, "Rystad UCube - March 2023."

6 Marshall I. Goldman, Petrostate: Putin, Power, and the New Russia (New York, NY: Oxford University Press, 2010).

7 Rystad Energy, "Rystad UCube - March 2023."

8 Tatiana Romanova, "The 2019 Energy Security Doctrine and Debates around It in Russia," in Russian Energy Strategy in the Asia-Pacific, ed. Elizabeth Buchanan, 1st ed., Implications for Australia (ANU Press, 2021), 201–18, <u>https://doi.org/10.2307/j.ctv1prsr27.15;</u> "Совет Безопасности Российской Федерации [Energy Security Doctrine of the Russian Federation]" (Security Council of the Russian Federation, 2019), <u>http://www.scrf.gov.ru/security/economic/energy_doc/</u>.

9 Maria Shagina, "Russia's Demise as an Energy Superpower," Survival 64, no. 4 (July 4, 2022): 105–10, <u>https://doi.org/10.1080/00396338.2022.2103261</u>.

10 Guy C. K. Leung et al., "Securitization of Energy Supply Chains in China," Applied Energy 123 (June 15, 2014): 316–26, <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.apenergy.2013.12.016</u>.

11 David Sandalow et al., Guide to Chinese Climate Policy 2022 (Independently published, 2022).

12 Global Commission on the Geopolitics of Energy Transformation, A New World: The Geopolitics of the Energy Transformation., 2019.

13 IEA, "World Energy Outlook 2022," 2022.

Patrik Andersson, "Chinese Assessments of 'Critical' and 'Strategic' Raw Materials: Concepts, Categories, Policies, and Implications," The Extractive Industries and Society 7, no. 1 (January 1, 2020): 127–37, <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.exis.2020.01.008</u>; Leung et al., "Securitization of Energy Supply Chains in China."

Fabienne Bossuyt and Marcin Kaczmarski, "Russia and China between Cooperation and Competition at the Regional and Global Level. Introduction," Eurasian Geography and Economics 62, no. 5–6 (November 2, 2021): 539–56, <u>https://doi.org/10.1080/15387216.2021.2023363</u>; Brandon K. Yoder, "Theoretical Rigor and the Study of Contemporary Cases: Explaining Post-Cold War China–Russia Relations," International Politics 57, no. 5 (October 1, 2020): 741–59, <u>https:// doi.org/10.1057/s41311-019-00173-z</u>.

16 Christopher Weidacher Hsiung, "Chinas Perspective on Russia. Assessing How Beijing Views and Values Its Relationship with Moscow Now and Later." (FOI, 2022).

17 Bobo Lo, "Introduction," in Sino-Russian Relations in the 21st Century, ed. Jo Inge Bekkevold and Bobo Lo (Cham: Springer International Publishing, 2019), 1–17, <u>https://doi.org/10.1007/978-3-319-92516-5_1</u>.

18 Chaka Ferguson, "The Strategic Use of Soft Balancing: The Normative Dimensions of the Chinese–Russian 'Strategic Partnership,'" Journal of Strategic Studies 35, no. 2 (April 1, 2012): 197–222, <u>https://doi.org/10.1080/01402390.2011.583153</u>; Andrew Kydd, "Switching Sides: Changing Power, Alliance Choices and US–China–Russia Relations," International Politics 57, no. 5 (October 1, 2020): 855–84, <u>https://doi.org/10.1057/s41311-020-00225-9</u>; Yun Sun, "China's Strategic Assessment of Russia: More Complicated Than You Think," War on the Rocks, March 4, 2022, <u>https://warontherocks.com/2022/03/chinas-strategic-assessment-of-russia-more-complicated-than-you-think/</u>.

Viktor Larin, "Russia–China Economic Relations in the 21st Century: Unrealized Potential or Predetermined Outcome?," Chinese Journal of International Review 02, no. 01 (June 2020): 2050001, <u>https://doi.org/10.1142/S2630531320500018;</u> Tom Røseth, "Russia's Energy Relations with China: Passing the Strategic Threshold?," *Eurasian Geography and Economics* 58, no. 1 (January 2, 2017): 23–55, <u>https://doi.org/10.1080/15387216.2017.1304229</u>.

Andrej Krickovic, "Catalyzing Conflict: The Internal Dimension of the Security Dilemma," *Journal of Global Security Studies 1*, no. 2 (May 1, 2016): 111–26, <u>https://doi.org/10.1093/jogss/</u> ogw002; Gilbert Rozman, The Sino-Russian Challenge to the World Order: National Identities, Bilateral Relations, and East versus West in the 2010s (Stanford: Stanford University Press, 2014).

21 Hsiung, "Chinas Perspective on Russia. Assessing How Beijing Views and Values Its Relationship with Moscow Now and Later."

James Henderson and Tatiana Mitrova, "Energy Relations between Russia and China: Playing Chess with the Dragon" (Oxford Institute for Energy Studies, August 2016), <u>https://doi.org/10.26889/9781784670641.</u>

23 Henderson and Mitrova.

24 Mitrova and Yermakov, "Russia's Energy Strategy-2035: Struggling to Remain Relevant."

25 Mitrova and Yermakov.

26 Leung et al., "Securitization of Energy Supply Chains in China."

27 "Special Report: Inside Xi Jinping's Purge of China's Oil Mandarins | Reuters," accessed March 15, 2023, <u>https://www.reuters.com/article/us-china-purge-cnpc-specialreport-idUKKBN-0FT2NK20140725.</u>

28 Henderson and Mitrova, "Energy Relations between Russia and China."

29 Ricardo Barrios and Andrew Bowen, "China-Russia Relations" (Congressional Research Service, February 24, 2023), <u>https://crsreports.congress.gov/product/pdf/IF/IF12100.</u>

Björn Alexander Düben, "What Putin's War in Ukraine Means for the Future of China-Russia Relations" (LSE, May 2022).

Bobo Lo, "Turning Point? Putin, Xi, and the Russian Invasion of Ukraine" (Lowy Institute, 2022), <u>https://www.lowyinstitute.org/publications/turning-point-putin-xi-russian-invasion-ukraine</u>.

32 Düben, "What Putin's War in Ukraine Means for the Future of China-Russia Relations"; Lo, "Turning Point?"

33 Shagina, "Russia's Demise as an Energy Superpower."

34 Michal Meidan, "The Russian Invasion of Ukraine and China's Energy Markets" (Oxford Institute for Energy Studies, March 2022).

35 Erica Downs, "A Friend in Need Is a Friend Indeed? China-Russia Energy Relations in the Wake of the War in Ukraine," September 15, 2022, <u>https://jia.sipa.columbia.edu/online-articles/</u> friend-need-friend-indeed-china-russia-energy-relations-wake-war-ukraine.

36 "Gazprom's Low Gas Storage Levels Fuel Questions over Russia's Supply to Europe," *Financial Times,* October 27, 2021; Vladimir Milov, "European Gas Price Crisis: Is Gazprom Responsible?," *European View 21*, no. 1 (April 1, 2022): 66–73, <u>https://doi.org/10.1177/17816858221084761.</u>

EIA, "Russia's Natural Gas Pipeline Exports to Europe Decline to Almost 40-Year Lows," 2022, <u>https://www.eia.gov/todayinenergy/detail.php?id=53379.</u>

38 "IEA Chief Accuses Russia of Worsening Europe's Gas Crisis," *Financial Times*, January 12, 2022.

39 IEA, "World Energy Outlook 2022."

40 The European Council, "Timeline - EU Response to Russia's Invasion of Ukraine," 2023, https://www.consilium.europa.eu/en/policies/eu-response-ukraine-invasion/timeline-eu-response-ukraine-invasion/.

41 "Rubles for Gas: Who's Paid so Far?," *POLITICO* (blog), May 25, 2022, <u>https://www.politico.eu/article/ruble-gas-paid-russia-eu/;</u> "Executive Order on Special Procedure to Allow Foreign Buyers to Meet Their Commitments to Russian Natural Gas Suppliers," President of Russia, 2022, <u>http://en.kremlin.ru/events/president/news/68094</u>.

42 "Russia Indefinitely Suspends Europe's Gas Flow – DW – 09/02/2022," dw.com, accessed January 4, 2023, <u>https://www.dw.com/en/nord-stream-1-russias-gazprom-announces-indef-inite-shutdown-of-pipeline/a-63006660.</u>

43 "Putin Offers Europe Gas through Nord Stream 2 – DW – 10/12/2022," accessed March 18, 2023, <u>https://www.dw.com/en/putin-offers-europe-gas-through-nord-stream-2-germany-de-clines/a-63416138.</u>

44 Bruegel, "European Natural Gas Imports," Bruegel | The Brussels-based economic think tank, 2023, <u>https://www.bruegel.org/dataset/european-natural-gas-imports.</u>

45 "BASF Outlines Further Cost-Cutting and 2,600 Job Losses as It Downsizes in Germany," *Financial Times*, February 24, 2023; Ludwig Burger, "BASF Seeks 'permanent' Cost Cuts at European Operations," *Reuters*, October 26, 2022, sec. European Markets, <u>https://www.reuters.com/markets/europe/basf-says-european-operations-need-be-cut-size-permanently-2022-10-26/;</u> European Commission. Directorate General for Economic and Financial Affairs., *European Economic Forecast: Winter 2023.* (LU: Publications Office, 2023), <u>https://data.europa.eu/doi/10.2765/453566.</u>

46 The European Council, "Timeline - EU Response to Russia's Invasion of Ukraine."

47 European Commission, "REPowerEU," Text, European Commission - European Commission, 2022, <u>https://ec.europa.eu/commission/presscorner/detail/en/ip_22_3131.</u>

48 Henrik Wachtmeister, Johan Gars, and Daniel Spiro, "Quantity Restrictions and Price Discounts on Russian Oil" (arXiv, December 3, 2022), <u>https://doi.org/10.48550/arXiv.2212.00674.</u>

49 David Wessel, "The Story behind the Proposed Price Cap on Russian Oil," *Brookings* (blog), July 5, 2022, <u>https://www.brookings.edu/blog/up-front/2022/07/05/the-story-behind-the-proposed-price-cap-on-russian-oil/.</u>

50 German Federal Foreign Office, "Statement of the G7 and Australia on a Price Cap for Seaborne Russian-Origin Crude Oil," German Federal Foreign Office, 2022, <u>https://www.auswaertiges-amt.de/en/newsroom/news/g7-australia-price-cap-seaborne-russian-origin-crude-oil/2567026.</u>

51 President of Russia, "Joint Statement of the Russian Federation and the People's Republic of China on the International Relations Entering a New Era and the Global Sustainable Development," President of Russia, 2022, <u>http://en.kremlin.ru/supplement/5770.</u>

52 Ministry of Foreign Affairs, the People's Republic of China, "Foreign Ministry Spokesperson Wang Wenbin's Regular Press Conference on February 28, 2022," 2022, <u>https://www.fmprc.gov.</u> <u>cn/mfa_eng/xwfw_665399/s2510_665401/2511_665403/202202/t20220228_10646378.html.</u>

53 Hugo von Essen, Patrik Andersson, and Viking Bohman, "Ryssland Och Kina Efter Den Fullskaliga Invasionen Av Ukraina: En Gränslös Vänskap?" (UI, Forthcoming).

54 Cate Cadell and Ellen Nakashima, "Beijing Chafes at Moscow's Requests for Support, Chinese Officials Say," *Washington Post*, June 3, 2022, <u>https://www.washingtonpost.com/nation-</u> <u>al-security/2022/06/02/china-support-russia-ukraine/.</u>

55 Cadell and Nakashima.

56 Mukhammadsharif Mamatkulov, "Putin Says Xi Has Questions and Concerns over Ukraine," *Reuters*, September 16, 2022, sec. World, <u>https://www.reuters.com/world/putin-xi-set-meet-thurs-day-samarkand-2022-09-15/.</u>

57 "China Ready for 'closer Partnership' with Russia in Energy," *AP NEWS*, November 29, 2022, <u>https://apnews.com/article/europe-business-china-beijing-xi-jinping-4c78458c2e11602f-1151979ca026e261;</u> 郭凯, "Xi Says Ready to Strengthen China-Russia Energy Cooperation," China Daily, accessed March 15, 2023, <u>https://www.chinadaily.com.cn/a/202211/29/WS6385c-5fea31057c47eba1b43.html.</u>

58 Max Seddon et al., "Xi Jinping Backs Vladimir Putin on Ukraine but Holds out on Russian Gas Pipeline," *Financial Times*, March 21, 2023, sec. War in Ukraine, <u>https://www.ft.com/content/ae0bb3f6-4cc3-49ca-a0e6-93a8e7cc62cc.</u>

59 "OPEC Monthly Oil Market Report – March 2023" (OPEC, March 2023), <u>https://www.opec.org/opec_web/en/publications/338.htm.</u>

60 Rystad Energy, "Rystad UCube - March 2023."

61 Vitaly Yermakov and Michal Meidan, "Russia and China Expand Their Gas Deal: Key Implications," Oxford Energy Comment (Oxford Institute for Energy Studies, March 2022), <u>https://</u> <u>a9w7k6q9.stackpathcdn.com/wpcms/wp-content/uploads/2022/03/Russia-and-China-Expand-Their-Gas-Deal-Key-Implications.pdf.</u>

62 "China Throws Europe an Energy Lifeline with LNG Resales," *Nikkei Asia*, August 24, 2022, <u>https://asia.nikkei.com/Politics/International-relations/Indo-Pacific/China-throws-Europe-an-energy-lifeline-with-LNG-resales.</u>

63 "Gas Market Report, Q1-2023 – Analysis - IEA," accessed March 9, 2023, <u>https://www.</u> iea.org/reports/gas-market-report-q1-2023.

64 S&P Global, "China's LNG Imports from Russia Hit 22-Month High in August: Sources," September 5, 2022, <u>https://www.spglobal.com/commodityinsights/en/market-insights/latest-news/</u> Ing/090522-chinas-Ing-imports-from-russia-hit-22-month-high-in-august-sources.

loannis Papadimitriou, "Smooth Sailing for Russian CPP in This Post-Ban Era?," *Vortexa* (blog), February 24, 2023, <u>https://www.vortexa.com/insights/crude/smooth-sailing-for-russian-cpp-in-this-post-ban-era/.</u>

66 James Henderson, "Thoughts on the Impact of Foreign Companies Exiting the Russian Oil and Gas Industry" (The Oxford Institute for Energy Studies, 2022), <u>https://www.oxfordenergy.</u> <u>org/publications/thoughts-on-the-impact-of-foreign-companies-exiting-the-russian-oil-and-gasindustry/</u>; Henderson and Mitrova, "Energy Relations between Russia and China"; Yermakov and Meidan, "Russia and China Expand Their Gas Deal: Key Implications."

67 Henderson, "Thoughts on the Impact of Foreign Companies Exiting the Russian Oil and Gas Industry"; Henderson and Mitrova, "Energy Relations between Russia and China"; Yermakov and Meidan, "Russia and China Expand Their Gas Deal: Key Implications."

68 "China Acquires 20% Stake In Russian Energy Market," accessed January 12, 2023, https://caspiannews.com/news-detail/china-acquires-20-stake-in-russian-energymarket-2017-6-30-9/; TASS, "Rosneft Praises Cooperation with Chinese Sinopec in Udmurtneft JV," *TASS*, 2022, https://tass.com/economy/1543511.

69 Rystad Energy, "Rystad UCube - March 2023."

70 "Указ о применении специальных экономических мер в финансовой и топливноэнергетической сферах в связи с недружественными действиями некоторых иностранных государств и международных организаций," Президент России, August 5, 2022, <u>http://</u> <u>kremlin.ru/acts/news/69117.</u>

71 Rystad Energy, "Rystad UCube - March 2023."

⁷² "Trafigura Sells Stake in Putin-Backed Oil Project to Obscure HK Trading Outfit," *Financial Times*, July 13, 2022 Western oil trader Trafigura sold its significant stake in Russia's Vostok Oil project to a newly created (February 24, 2022) Hong Kong-based company Nord Axis Limited on July 12th. The true beneficial owner of this company is unknown, but according to initial reporting, it is more likely its international oil traders rather than Chinese state-run companies behind the layers of holding companies.

73 Chen Aizhu, Julie Zhu, and Muyu Xu, "EXCLUSIVE China's Sinopec Pauses Russia Projects, Beijing Wary of Sanctions -Sources," *Reuters*, March 28, 2022, sec. Energy, <u>https://</u> <u>www.reuters.com/business/energy/exclusive-chinas-sinopec-pauses-russia-projects-beijing-wary-</u> <u>sanctions-sources-2022-03-25/</u>.

74 Henderson and Mitrova, "Energy Relations between Russia and China."

75 Henderson and Mitrova; Yermakov and Meidan, "Russia and China Expand Their Gas Deal: Key Implications."

76 "Rosneft's New Oil Deal with China Worth \$80 Bln | Reuters," accessed March 17, 2023, <u>https://www.reuters.com/business/energy/rosnefts-new-oil-deal-with-hina-worth-80-bln-2022-02-04/;</u> "Russia Crude Oil Pipeline Capabilities to Mainland China—The ESPO Crude Oil Pipeline," S&P Global, April 1, 2022, <u>https://www.spglobal.com/commodityinsights/en/ci/research-analysis/espo-crude-oil-pipeline.html.</u>

77 bne IntelliNews, "Could Mongolia Host a China-Russia Oil Pipeline?," bne IntelliNews, September 17, 2022, <u>https://www.intellinews.com/could-mongolia-host-a-china-russia-oil-pipeline-256773/;</u> Reuters, "Mongolian President Says He Supports Russia-China Oil and Gas Pipelines through Mongolia," *Reuters*, September 16, 2022, sec. World, <u>https://www.reuters.com/</u> world/mongolian-president-says-he-supports-russia-china-oil-gas-piplines-through-2022-09-15/.

James Henderson, "The Pricing Debate over Russian Gas Exports to China" (Oxford Institute for Energy Studies, September 2011), <u>https://doi.org/10.26889/9781907555367;</u> Henderson and Mitrova, "Energy Relations between Russia and China."

79 "Insiders Benefit from Gazprom-CNPC Gas Deal, but Russia's Budget Loses," Chatham House – International Affairs Think Tank, June 2, 2014, <u>https://www.chathamhouse.org/2014/06/</u> <u>insiders-benefit-gazprom-cnpc-gas-deal-russias-budget-loses</u>; lacob Koch-Weser and Craig Murray, "The China-Russia Gas Deal: Background and Implications for the Broader Relationship" (U.S.-China Economic and Security Review Commission, June 2014), <u>https://www.uscc.gov/sites/</u> <u>default/files/Research/China%20Russia%20gas%20deal_Staffbackgrounder.pdf.</u>

80 Henderson and Mitrova, "Energy Relations between Russia and China."

81 Yermakov and Meidan, "Russia and China Expand Their Gas Deal: Key Implications."

82 GIIGNL, "GIIGNL Annual Report 2022" (GIIGNL - International Group of Liquefied Natural Gas Importers, 2022).

83 Rystad Energy, "Is China Poised to Enter a New Golden Age for Piped Gas Imports?," Gas Market Analytics, October 18, 2022.

84 Rystad Energy.

85 Anne-Sophie Corbeau and Sheng Yan, "Implications of China's Unprecedented LNG-Contracting Activity" (Center on Global Energy Policy at Columbia University | SIPA, October 7, 2022), <u>https://www.energypolicy.columbia.edu/publications/implications-of-chinas-unprecedented-Ing-contracting-activity/.</u>

86 Corbeau and Yan.

87 Corbeau and Yan.

88 International Energy Agency, "Never Too Early to Prepare for Next Winter: Europe's Gas Balance for 2023-2024," November 3, 2022, <u>https://doi.org/10.1787/f3a1cb6d-en.</u>

89 Chen Aizhu and Marwa Rashad, "Exclusive: China's CNPC Set to Seal Mega Qatari LNG Deal -Sources," *Reuters*, February 14, 2023, sec. Deals, <u>https://www.reuters.com/markets/deals/</u>chinas-cnpc-set-seal-mega-qatari-lng-deal-sources-2023-02-13/.

90 Emily Chow and Chen Aizhu, "China Gas Holdings Signs Two 20-Year LNG Supply Deals with Venture Global," *Reuters*, February 24, 2023, sec. Energy, <u>https://www.reuters.com/business/energy/china-gas-holdings-signs-two-20-year-Ing-supply-deals-with-venture-global-2023-02-24/.</u>

91 Rystad Energy, "Rystad UCube - March 2023."

92 Rystad Energy.

83 Robyn Dixon, "Xi's Delay of Siberia Pipeline Signals Limits to His Embrace of Putin," *Washington Post*, March 23, 2023, <u>https://www.washingtonpost.com/world/2023/03/22/xi-putin-russia-china-pipeline/.</u>

94 Seddon et al., "Xi Jinping Backs Vladimir Putin on Ukraine but Holds out on Russian Gas Pipeline."

95 Henrik Wachtmeister, "Are the Oil Sanctions on Russia Working?" (2023).

96 Wachtmeister.

97 UNCTAD, "Review of Maritime Transport 2022," 2022, https://unctad.org/rmt2022.

98 Sam Chambers, "Splash Investigation Pinpoints the True Scale of the Shadow Tanker Fleet," Splash247, February 23, 2023, <u>https://splash247.com/splash-investigation-pinpoints-the-</u> <u>true-scale-of-the-shadow-tanker-fleet/;</u> "Russia Assembles 'Shadow Fleet' of Tankers to Help Blunt Oil Sanctions," *Financial Times*, December 2, 2022.

99 "Anonymous Chinese Shipowner Spends \$376m on Tankers for Russian STS Hub," Lloyd's List, August 9, 2022, https://lloydslist.maritimeintelligence.informa.com/LL1141873/ Anonymous-Chinese-shipowner-spends-\$376m-on-tankers-for-Russian-STS-hub; "Crude: China Buys Old Tankers That Can Carry Banned Russian Oil," Energy Intelligence, September 19, 2022, https://www.energyintel.com/00000183-380c-d467-adc7-392d5fe50000.

100 "EU Sanctions Dubai-Based Inheritor of Sovcomflot's Fleet," The Maritime Executive, 2023, <u>https://maritime-executive.com/article/eu-sanctions-dubai-based-inheritor-of-sovcomflot-s-fleet.</u>

101 Chen Aizhu and Florence Tan, "Exclusive: China State Refiners Shun New Russian Oil Trades, Teapots Fly under Radar," *Reuters*, April 7, 2022, sec. Energy, <u>https://www.reuters.com/business/energy/exclusive-china-state-refiners-shun-new-russian-oil-trades-teapots-fly-under-2022-04-06/.</u>

102 S&P Global, "CHINA DATA: Independent Refiners' Jan Throughput Beats Expectations on Firm Gasoline Sales," February 10, 2023, https://www.spglobal.com/commodityinsights/en/ market-insights/latest-news/oil/021023-china-data-independent-refiners-jan-throughput-beatsexpectations-on-firm-gasoline-sales; Muyu Xu, "Analysis: China's Teapots Crank Back to Life, Aided by Cheap Russian Oil," *Reuters*, June 15, 2022, sec. Energy, https://www.reuters.com/business/ energy/chinas-teapots-crank-back-life-aided-by-cheap-russian-oil-2022-06-14/.

103 Bloomberg, "Russian Oil Gets More Pricey as Pool of Asian Buyers Expands," *Bloomberg*, March 8, 2023, <u>https://www.bloomberg.com/news/articles/2023-03-08/russian-oil-gets-more-pricey-as-pool-of-asian-buyers-expands.</u>

104 Chen Aizhu and Jeslyn Lerh, "China Boosts Imports of Fuel Oil Blended from Russian Barrels," *Reuters*, February 3, 2023, sec. Energy, <u>https://www.reuters.com/business/energy/chinaboosts-imports-fuel-oil-blended-russian-barrels-2023-02-03/;</u> "Russian Oil Is Getting Mixed in Singapore and Then Re-Exported, Sources Say," *Bloomberg.Com*, January 19, 2023, <u>https://www. bloomberg.com/news/articles/2023-01-19/singapore-oil-tanks-snapped-up-as-russian-inflowsboost-profits.</u>

105 Wachtmeister, "Are the Oil Sanctions on Russia Working?"

106 Staff and Sambit Mohanty, "Malaysia Is Top Crude Supplier to China's Independents in 2022 despite Russian Competition," January 13, 2023, <u>https://www.spglobal.com/</u> <u>commodityinsights/en/market-insights/latest-news/oil/011323-malaysia-is-top-crude-supplier-tochinas-independents-in-2022-despite-russian-competition.</u>

107 Andrew Erickson and Gabriel Collins, "China's Oil Security Pipe Dream—The Reality, and Strategic Consequences, of Seaborne Imports," *Naval War College Review* 63, no. 2 (2010), <u>https://digital-commons.usnwc.edu/nwc-review/vol63/iss2/8.</u>

108 BP, "BP Statistical Review of World Energy 2022," 2022, <u>http://www.bp.com/en/global/</u> <u>corporate/energy-economics/statistical-review-of-world-energy.html.</u>

109 Downs, "A Friend in Need Is a Friend Indeed?"; Bobo Lo, "The Sino-Russian Partnership. Assumptions, Myths and Realities" (The French Institute of International Relations (Ifri), March 2023).

110 Andrew Erickson and Gabriel Collins, "Putin's Ukraine Invasion: Turbocharging Sino-Russian Collaboration in Energy, Maritime Security, and Beyond?," *Naval War College Review* 75, no. 4 (February 6, 2023), <u>https://digital-commons.usnwc.edu/nwc-review/vol75/iss4/8</u>; Hsiung, "Chinas Perspective on Russia. Assessing How Beijing Views and Values Its Relationship with Moscow Now and Later."; Lo, "The Sino-Russian Partnership. Assumptions, Myths and Realities"; von Essen, Andersson, and Bohman, "Ryssland Och Kina Efter Den Fullskaliga Invasionen Av Ukraina: En Gränslös Vänskap?"; "Will China and Russia Stay Aligned?," *Foreign Affairs*, June 21, 2022, <u>https://www.foreignaffairs.com/ask-the-experts/2022-06-21/will-china-and-russia-stayaligned.</u>

111 "End of Cosco Sanctions Shows US Reluctance for Penalizing Key Oil Market Players: Analysts," February 3, 2020, <u>https://www.spglobal.com/commodityinsights/en/market-insights/</u> <u>latest-news/oil/020320-end-of-cosco-sanctions-shows-us-reluctance-for-penalizing-key-oil-</u> <u>market-players-analysts</u>; "US Sanctions More Chinese Businesses, Including Shipping and Genetics Companies," South China Morning Post, March 3, 2023, <u>https://www.scmp.com/news/</u> <u>china/article/3212158/us-sanctions-2-chinese-shipping-companies-it-says-aided-iranian-oil-trade.</u>

112 Henrik Wachtmeister, "World Oil Supply in the 21st Century : A Bottom-up Perspective" (Doctoral dissertation, Uppsala, Uppsala University, 2020), <u>http://urn.kb.se/</u>resolve?urn=urn:nbn:se:uu:diva-419144.

113 Yermakov and Meidan, "Russia and China Expand Their Gas Deal: Key Implications."

114 IEA, "World Energy Outlook 2022."

115 "International Energy Outlook - U.S. Energy Information Administration (EIA)," 2021, 2, <u>https://www.eia.gov/outlooks/ieo/index.php.</u>

116 Rystad Energy, "Rystad UCube - March 2023."

117 Henrik Wachtmeister, Petter Henke, and Mikael Höök, "Oil Projections in Retrospect: Revisions, Accuracy and Current Uncertainty," *Applied Energy* 220 (June 15, 2018): 138–53, <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.apenergy.2018.03.013.</u>



Henrik Wachtmeister

Visiting Fellow at NKK and SCEEUS.

Recent reports:

Is Putin's Nuclear Rhetoric Dangerous? by Aleksandr Golts SCEEUS Report No. 7, 2023

Restructuring for self-reliance: The implications of China's science and technology overhaul by Miriam Tardell NKK Commentary, 21 April 2023

About NKK

The Swedish National China Centre was established in 2021 as an independent unit at the Swedish Institute of International Affairs (UI). The Centre conducts policy-relevant research and aims to contribute to a long-term improvement in the state of China-related knowledge in Sweden. Any views expressed in this publication are those of the author. They should not be interpreted as reflecting the views of the Swedish National China Centre or UI.

About SCEEUS

The Stockholm Centre for Eastern European Studies (SCEEUS) at the Swedish Institute of International Affairs (UI) is an independent Centre, funded by the Swedish Government, established in 2021. The Centre conducts policy relevant analysis on Russia and Eastern Europe and serves as a platform and meeting place for national and international discussions and exchanges on Russia and Eastern Europe. Any views expressed in this publication are those of the author.



